

# INTERPRETATIONS OF PROPHECY

**Prophetic Insights Today** 

# **SUMMARY**

This Book Provides The
Chronological Event Flow Of
Biblical Prophecy As
Interpreted By The Authors Of
Prophetic Insights Today.
www.propheticinsights.today

Brian Kelso

# Interpretation of:

Prophetic Events Related to the End Times in Chronological Order Significant Prophetic Events Throughout History Events After the End of Man's Reign on Earth

As of February 21, 2021

#### Introduction

This is the most recently published End Time's Event Line as interpreted by the authors of Prophetic Insights. This is a living document and is subject to future revisions. Not all events are listed yet nor all scriptures are listed for the events at this time. This document may never be totally completed prior to the return of Jesus Christ. Our intent is to update it regularly and publish it periodically. This event timeline is the basis for our interpretation of the chronological flow of the Prophecies of the Holy Bible.

It is our belief that without a comprehensive understanding of the whole picture of God's plan, errors in what happens when, are inevitable. Even with an overall chronological order of the events, human interpretation errors are unavoidable.

Interpretation of the Holy Bible includes some speculation for some scriptures. This is especially true for prophecy and cannot be eliminated. Because of speculation, many interpretations can be arrived at for any given scripture or event. We feel we are led by Holy Spirit in our studies and interpretations but as the Apostle Paul writes about the Berean's: "Act 17:11 And the people of Berea were more open-minded than those in Thessalonica, and they listened eagerly to Paul's message. They searched the Scriptures day after day to see if Paul and Silas were teaching the truth." As the Berean's did, so should you, as you are responsible for what you believe: Php 2:12 Therefore my dear friends, just as you have always obeyed, not as in my presence only but now much more in my absence, work out your own salvation with fear and trembling.

This Event Line has been created so that when prophecies are interpreted they logically fit within the entire prophetic plan. In other words, if it is obvious a certain event cannot fit the overall flow, some other aspect of the Event Line must be in error. Our constant prayer is that the Holy Spirit will guide us in our interpretations and especially make us aware of any errors that we make and the humility to acknowledge such errors and correct them.

There is only one Who knows the end from the beginning – God.

Isa 46:9 Remember the former things of old: for I am God, and there is none else; I am God, and there is none like me,

Isa 46:10 Declaring the end from the beginning, and from ancient times *the things* that are not *yet* done, saying, My counsel shall stand, and I will do all my pleasure:

God has revealed prophetic events to His servants throughout time and they wrote them down so that we may have access to His Plan. We are interpreters of the Divine Scriptures and may God help us on our journey.

Brian Kelso

# Contents

| Prior To The Physical Universe  | 1  |
|---|----|
| The Physical Universe Created   | 1  |
| The Beginning Of Humanity – The Lie   | 3  |
| Noah – The Flood  | 4  |
| Babylon Mystery Religion  | 5  |
| Sodom and Gomorrah  | 6  |
| Abraham / Isaac / Jacob   | 6  |
| Joseph  | 8  |
| Moses   | 8  |
| Daniel / Nebuchadnezzar   | 9  |
| The Statue – Four World Ruling Empires                                      | 9  |
| World Ruling Kingdoms   | 10 |
| The Seventy Week Prophecy   | 12 |
| Jesus Christ  | 13 |
| Pre-Ministry  | 13 |
| Jesus's Ministry  | 13 |
| The New Testament Church  | 15 |
| Destruction of 2 <sup>nd</sup> Temple                                       | 16 |
| John Writes The Book Of Revelation  | 16 |
| The Seven Churches  | 17 |
| The Return Of Israel  | 18 |
| Birth Pains Begin   | 19 |
| The Four Horsemen   | 19 |
| The New World Order Needs Chaos   | 21 |
| Two Possible Middle East Wars   | 21 |
| Possible War One  | 22 |
| Possible War Two  | 22 |
| 70 <sup>th</sup> Week of Daniel Approaches – Last 7 Years of Mankind's Rule | 23 |
| Signs Of The Times  | 23 |
| General Conditions of the End Times   | 23 |
| The First Half Of The Last Seven Years                                      | 24 |
| The New World Order Rules   | 24 |
| Second Half of the Last Seven Years   | 25 |
| The Great Tribulation   | 25 |

| The antichrist Revealed / Abomination of Desolation        | 26 |
|--|----|
| Jews Flee Jerusalem / Satan Attacks                        | 26 |
| The Saints – Keep God's Commands And Follow Jesus Christ   | 27 |
| Antichrist Takes Control                                   | 27 |
| Jesus Shortens The Great Tribulation                       | 28 |
| The Great Tribulation Ended – Day of the Lord Begins       | 29 |
| The 144.000  | 29 |
| Martyred Saints At God's Throne                            | 30 |
| Day of the Lord – Trumpets and Bowls                       | 30 |
| Trumpets   | 31 |
| The Last Three Trumpets                                    | 32 |
| The Resurrection Of The Saints!                            | 34 |
| The Wedding Supper Of The Lamb                             | 35 |
| Bowl Plagues   | 35 |
| Seventh Bowl - Armageddon                                  | 36 |
| Jesus Defeats Satan and Human Armies                       | 37 |
| Sheep or Goat?   | 37 |
| Jesus Reigns and the Millennium Begins                     | 38 |
| Satan Released   | 40 |
| The Great White Throne Judgment                            | 40 |
| What Is The Great White Throne Judgment?                   | 40 |
| What About Those Who Couldn't Have Known Jesus Or His Way? | 41 |
| Judgment Begins  | 41 |
| Death and Hades Conquered                                  | 42 |
| Evil Mankind Cast Into The Lake Of Fire                    | 43 |
| Where Do Human Spirits End Up?                             | 43 |
| God Makes All Things New                                   | 44 |
| And Beyond   | 45 |
|  |    |

# **Prior To The Physical Universe**

## **God Of Eternity Past**

In the beginning was the Word (Jesus) John 1:1 Jesus was with God (The Father) John 1:1 And Jesus was God John 1:1

# Jesus Is The Life Of All

In Him was Life and He became the Light of humanity Jn 1:4 Jesus's Light shined in Darkness – but Darkness could not overcome the Light Jn 1:5

## **God Creates Angels**

All things were made by Him John 1:3 The Lord makes His angels spirits – ministers who are a flaming fire Ps 104:4

# **Lucifer (Morning Star) Created**

Lucifer the angel was perfect in his ways from the day he was created Ez 28:15 He was anointed as the Mighty Guardian Angel Ez 28:14 He was a perfect example – full of wisdom and beauty Ez 28:12 His clothing adorned with precious stones Ez 28:13

# The Physical Universe Created

### **Jesus Creates The Universe**

All things were made by Him John 1:3 In the beginning God created the Heavens and Earth Gen 1:1 Jesus laid the foundations of the earth Ps 104:5 The morning stars sang and the angels shouted with joy at creation! Job 38:7

#### **Lucifer And Angels Granted Access To Earth**

Lucifer was in the Garden of Eden – the Garden of God Ez 28:13 Lucifer had access to the Holy Mountain of God Ez 28:14 He walked among the stones of fire (leader of the angels) Ez 28:14

#### What Did Lucifer And The Angels Do On Earth?

This section is highly speculative since the Bible is not clear on what they did. There is no time frame given – could have been millions or billions of years. We have pieced together a possible scenario which we present here. Lucifer and the angels were granted the ability to create on earth Ez 28:16 This is possibly where dinosaurs and even Cro-Magnon man came from. There was an abundance of this creating (merchandise) Ez 28:16 The term abundance may point to angel infighting for territory. Because of the abundance, fighting and violence broke out on earth Ez 28:16

# Lucifer Bands Together Followers And Plots Evil

Lucifer sweeps away with him 1/3 of the angels Rev 12:3-4 Dan 8:10 He plots to ascend to Heaven and set his throne above the angels Isa 14:13 He will be ruler over the congregation (heavenly beings) Isa 14:13 He will sit on God's mountain, ascend above the clouds, and be like God Isa 14:14 All this led to Lucifer sinning Ez 28:16

#### **Lucifer Falls**

Lucifer perfect until iniquity found in him Ez 28:15
His heart filled with pride because of his beauty Ez 28:17
His wisdom ruined because of his splendor Ez 28:17
Lucifer, the son of the morning, falls from Heaven Isa 14:12 Lk 10:18

# **Lucifer Now Called Satan**

Satan referred to also as great dragon, old serpent, devil Rev 12:9 Old Testament Satan = adversary I Chron 21;1 Satan deceives the whole world Rev 12:9 Deception is one of his main tools Transforms himself into an angel of light II Cor 11:14 His purpose is to steal, kill, and destroy John 10:10 His was a murderer from the beginning John 8:44 Hates the truth and is the father of lies John 8:44

# Consequence Of Satan's Sin

This section is speculative of what happened to the universe after Satan's sin. Commonly known as the "Gap Theory" - explains the universe is old.

This theory is that between Gen 1:1 and Gen 1:2 there could have been billions of years.

Gen 1:1 Jesus created the physical universe.

Lucifer and the angels are present – could have been any amount of time.

Lucifer sins, becomes Satan

After Satan's sin, God shuts down the universe in darkness.

This shutdown included the earth and all that Lucifer had created on it Gen 1:2

The earth was desolate and void Gen 1:2 or the earth "became" desolate and void

This shutdown may have been a short period of time or millions of years.

The entire creation (universe) was subjected to a curse (decay) by God Rom 8:20

But the universe has hope Rom 8:20

The universe awaits the day of God's children becoming spirit beings Rom 8:21

On that day, both God's children and the universe will no longer suffer decay Rom 8:21

The creation is groaning in pain awaiting for that day Rom 8:22

# The State Of The Earth

The earth along with the universe is in darkness Gen 1:2 The earth is formless and empty, but has water Gen 1:2 The Spirit of God hovered over the waters Gen 1:2

# **Jesus The Light Returns!**

God said "Let there be Light! Gen 1:3
Jesus, The Spiritual Light, returns! II Cor 4:6
Jesus is the Light of the World! John 8:12
Those who follow Jesus will not be in darkness! John 8:12
Once spiritual Light was available again, the recreation can begin!

# God Renews the Earth And Lights In The Sky In Seven Days

Gen 1:3 - Gen 2:4

# The Beginning Of Humanity - The Lie

#### The Garden of Eden

Satan possess/manifests himself as a serpent Gen 3:1

Satan is a liar and deceiver Gen 3:1 Rev 12:9

The LIE Gen 3:4-5 II Thes 2:11

You shall not surly die Gen 3:4

You shall be as gods Gen 3:5

You shall know good from evil Gen 3:5

But only God's defines good and evil Jn 14:6

Satan's Half Truth

Then your eyes shall be opened Gen 3:5

Their eyes were opened Gen 3:7

God's TRUTH

You shall surly die Gen 2:17 I Cor 15:22

There is only one God I Cor 8:6

All choose what is right in their own eyes Jud 21:25 Rom 3:23

Humanity does know good from evil Gen 3:22

Humanity does not define good from evil – only God Jn 14:6

The Result At The End of the Age of Mankind's Rule

Humans believe THE LIE II Thes 2:11

They believe they can determine good from evil II Thes 2:12 Isa 5:20

Lawlessness will abound II Thes 2:7 Matt 24:12 II Tim 3:1-4

They reject the truth and salvation II Thes 2:10

God sends them strong delusion II Thes 2:11

They are condemned II Thes 2:12

#### **Satan Punished**

Serpent cursed will eat dust Gen 3:14 Is 65:25

Jesus will strike Satan's head Gen 3:15

Satan has access to God's throne and earth Job 1:7 Mat 4:10 Rev 12:9

Satan will be thrown from heaven permanently to start The Great Tribulation Rev 12:9

# Noah - The Flood

# Days of Noah

# **Circumstances Surrounding the Days of Noah**

Wickedness of man great in the earth Gen 6:5

Thoughts and purposes evil continually Gen 6:5

The Lord sorry He made man Gen 6:6

The Lord to destroy all living creation Gen 6:7

The earth was destroyed (corrupted) Gen 6:11

The earth filled with violence Gen 6:11

All humanity had destroyed their way Gen 6:12

# Circumstances Surrounding the Coming of the Son of Man - Jesus

The same conditions as days of Noah Matt 24:37

Eating, drinking, marrying until Noah entered ark Matt 24:38

Blinded to what was coming Matt 24:39

Noah may have warned for 120 years (traditional thought)

God's people warning in our day – Jude 1:7 Col 1:28

Scoffers mocking the truth 2Pet 3:3

Where is Jesus? 2Pet 3:4

They forget God and His power 2Pet 3:5

#### Consequences in Noah's Day

God to destroy all creatures using the earth (water) Gen 6:13

#### Consequences at the End of the Rule of Mankind

God to destroy the majority of mankind The Book of Revelation

# Consequences at the End of the Great White Throne Judgement

God destroys Death, Hades, evil mankind with fire Rev 20:11-15 2Pet 3:7

Flesh and blood humanity no longer present on earth

The earth purified with fire 2Pet 3:10-13

New Heavens and New Earth Rev 21:1 2Pet 3:13

The New Jerusalem descends to earth Rev 21:2

God the Father descends on earth Rev 21:3

#### **Noah Stands Out**

Noah found favor in the eyes of the Lord Gen 6:8

Noah was just and walked with God Gen 6:9

Noah moved by fear of God's warning Heb 11:7

Noah built the ark by faith and became righteous Heb 11:7

# **Do You Stand Out?**

Jesus the Way, the Truth, and the Life Jn 14:6

Repent, Believe, Be Baptized Acts 2:38

Follow Jesus. Take up your cross daily Matt 10:28, 16:24 Lk 9:23

# Destruction of Life – Noah's Day

All life died except that on the ark Gen 7:21-23 God used the water He created to destroy 2Pet 3:6

# **Destruction of Life – Coming Soon**

One-Fourth of humanity killed Rev 6:8
Wormwood – bitter waters – many die Rev 8:11
Another One-Third of humanity killed Rev 9:15
Human blood 180 miles long Joel 3:13-14 Rev 14:20
Entire human army killed – Armageddon Rev 19:21

# **Physical Salvation**

Only those on the ark saved by God Gen 7:23

# Spiritual Salvation – The Resurrection - Coming Soon

Only the followers of Jesus saved Acts 4:12 The Saints IThes 4:13-18 ICor 15:51-58 Rev 20:4-6

#### God's Covenant with all Flesh

Never to destroy all flesh with water Gen 9:8-17 Rainbow as a sign of the covenant with earth Gen 9:13

# God's New Covenant – Spiritual

Spirit gives life eternal 2Cor 3:6

# God's Destruction by Fire - End of the Age of Humanity

Great White Throne Judgment 2Pet 3:7 Rev 20:11-15

# **Babylon Mystery Religion**

#### **Babylon Established**

Nimrod the mighty warrior establishes the city of Babel Gen 10:8-10 World with one language Gen 11:1 Tower of Babel built Gen 11:4 God's concern over a One World Society's abilities Gen 11:6 God confuses the people's language and scatters them Gen 11:7-9

#### **Babylon Mystery Religion**

The following information is from historical speculation: Nimrod leader of the Babylonian government – his wife was Semiramis Semiramis, a harlot, was leader of the Babylonian Mystery Religion Her son Tammuz was a counterfeit Jesus Babylonian Mystery Religion has continued throughout history Babylon rises again at the End of the Age Rev 17:5

# **Sodom and Gomorrah**

# Days of Lot

# **Sodom And Gomorrah**

Men of Sodom and Gomorrah exceedingly wicked Gen 13:13 Three men appear at Abraham's tent Gen 18:2 Abraham goes with the Three to look at Sodom Gen 18:16 The Lord investigates the sin of Sodom Gen 18:17-21 Abraham bargains with the Lord Gen 18:23-33

#### Sin of Sodom

Ez 16:49-50 – Sodom's sins
Pride – Satan's sin also Isa 14:11-14
Abundance of food – gluttony – also Lk 17:28
Abundant idleness – if you don't work you don't eat IIThes 3:10
Didn't help the needy and poor – last days IITim 3:2
Abomination – homosexual sin Gen 19:1-11
This will be the conditions at the End Times Luke 17:28-29

## Two Angels

Two Angels meet Lot Gen 19:1-3
Men of Sodom demand Lot to let them "know" the Angels Gen 19:4-5
Lot pleads against their sin but makes foolish bargain Gen 19:6-8
The men attempt to get the Angels by force Gen 19:9
The Angels protect Lot Gen 19:10
The Angels blind the evil men Gen 19:11

#### **Destruction of Sodom and Gomorrah**

The Angels warn Lot/family of the coming destruction Gen 19:12-15 Lot and family linger – Angels have patience Gen 19:16-22 God destroys Sodom and Gomorrah Gen 19:24-29 Luke 17:29 Lot's wife looks back - turned into pillar of salt Gen 19:26 Luke 17:32

# Abraham / Isaac / Jacob

# **Abram A Blessing To The World**

Abram to become a great nation Gen 12:2 Blessings to those supporting Abram's lineage Gen 12:3 God promises Abram lands to him and his Seed forever Gen 13:14-17 God promises Abram descendants as the dust of the earth Gen 13:16

#### Abraham and Isaac / The Father and Jesus - Parallel

God tests Abraham Gen 22:1

Abraham take Isaac your only son you love and go to Moriah Gen 22:2

Abraham sacrifice your only son Isaac Gen 22:2

Abraham does not question and acts- takes Isaac Gen 22:3

Abraham and Isaac go alone to worship Gen 22:5

Abraham lays the wood on Isaac to carry Gen 22:6

Isaac questions Abraham about the sacrifice Gen 22:7

God will provide the sacrifice Gen 22:8

Abraham binds Isaac, lays him on the wood and alter Gen 22:9

Abraham raises the knife to slay Isaac Gen 22:10

Angel of the Lord stops Abraham Gen 22:11-12

Abraham does not hold back his only son from God Gen 22:12

Abraham knows God can raise Isaac from the dead Heb 11:17-19

God now knows Abraham fears Him Gen 22:12

God provides a ram for the offering Gen 22:13

God blesses Abraham and through Abraham the world is blessed Gen 22:16-18 The parallels:

God sent His only Son, whom He loved, to earth Jn 3:16

God was willing to sacrifice His only Son Jn 3:16

Jesus did not question His mission but acted Matt 26:39

In the end, Jesus and the Father were alone together spiritually Jn 16:32

Jesus had the wood of the cross laid on Him and He carried it Jn 19:17

Jesus asks the Father about the sacrifice – can it be taken away? Matt 26:39

God still provided the perfect sacrifice – His Son Matt 27:33

Jesus is bound to the cross Matt 27:35

Jesus is crucified Matt 27:36

Jesus knows God the Father can raise Him from the dead Matt 17:9

God did not hold back His only Son Matt 26:53-54

God raised Jesus from the dead Acts 3:26

The world is blessed by the sacrifice of Jesus Christ Jn 3:15 Rom 8:32

#### Jacob

God promises Jacob:

Land of the Middle East to Jacob and his seed Gen 28:13

Seed like the dust of the earth Gen 28:14

They will spread out Gen 28:14

The world blessed by his seed Gen 28:14

Protection for him and his seed Gen 28:15

The twelve sons (tribes) of Jacob (Israel) born Gen 28-30

Jacob's name changed to Israel Gen 35:10

God's blessing on Israel of nations and lands Gen 35:11-12

# Joseph

# Joseph Parallels To Jesus

Gen 37-50

Joseph's life study reveals many parallels between him and Jesus Christ

These parallels do not necessarily relate to end time prophecy

They are a fascinating study of their own

#### Famine The Third Horseman

Although not a prophecy per se, the famine Joseph ruled over gives insight

How the people reacted appears to parallel the Mark of the Beast

Massive famine in the land Gen 47:13 Rev 6:5-6

Joseph obtained all the money for food Gen 47:14

Joseph obtained all the cattle for food Gen 47:17

Joseph obtained all the lands for food Gen 47:20

Joseph obtained all the PEOPLE for food Gen 47:23

The people became his slaves so they would not starve

The people's reaction they were grateful Gen 47:25

People will receive the Mark of the Beast to buy and sell Rev 13:16-17

Buying food and water, selling pertains to a job.

Those not taking the Mark will die of thirst, hunger, and exposure Rev 7:14-17

# A Lesson We Need To Keep In Our Heart

What was meant for evil God meant it for good Gen 50:20

That good, saved many people Gen 50:20

Satan's persecution of the Saints meant for evil Rev 13:7

God turns it to good – saints turn others to righteousness Dan 12:3

Saint's witness for Jesus can turn many people to righteousness Dan 12:3

The Saints will shine Dan 12:3

#### Moses

# Ten Plagues in Egypt

The ten plagues God sent on Egypt parallel somewhat the End Time judgments

Water to blood Ex 7:20 Rev 16:3-4

Frogs Ex 8:6 partially Rev 6:8 where disease and beasts kill man

Gnats Ex 8:17 partially Rev 6:8 where disease and beasts kill man

Flies Ex 8:21 partially Rev 6:8 where disease and beasts kill man

Livestock dies Ex 9:6 partially Rev 6:6 that deals with famine

Boils Ex 9:10 Rev 16:2

Hail Ex 9:23 Rev 8:7 Rev 16:21

Locusts Ex 10:13-15 Rev 9:3-11 (demonic)

Darkness Ex 10:21-23 Rev 16:10

#### Passover Last Plague

Death of the firstborn (Passover) Ex 11:4-6 Heb 11:28 (Protection for the Saints) Jesus the True Passover Lamb Mk 14:12 Lamb of Sacrifice Ex 12:3-5 Lamb of God – Jesus Jn 1:29, 36, Rev 22:1 No outsiders can eat the Passover meal Ex 12:43 Rev 22:14-15

#### **Unleavened Bread**

Remove leaven from house Ex 12:15 Remove leaven (sin) from body ICor 5:8 The Israelites walk out of sin (Egypt) with unleavened bread Ex 12:29

## **Pharaoh Defeated**

Pharaoh (a type of Satan) and his army chase the Israelites Ex 14:8 Satan and his army chase the Woman (Israelites) Rev 12:13 The Read Sea waters divided and Israel escapes Ex 14:21-22 Satan spews water (an army) after Israelites Rev 12:15 Pharaoh's army destroyed Ex 14:28 Earth swallows Satan's river protecting Israelites Rev 12:16

# **God Protects and Cares For Israelites**

God feds the Israelites in the wilderness Ex 16:12 God feds the Woman (Israelites) in the wilderness Rev 12:14

# **God Gives His People His Ten Commandments**

Israel given the Ten Commandments Ex 20 1-17 The Israelites agree to keep the law and commandments Ex 24:7 God's Saints are those who keep His Commandments Rev 14:12 Rev 12:17

# **Definition of New Testament Saint**

Keep the commandments of God and have faith in Jesus Rev 14:12 Rev 12:17

# Daniel / Nebuchadnezzar The Statue – Four World Ruling Empires

## Nebuchadnezzar's Dream – A Statue

God gave the dream to show events of "the end of days" Dan 2:28 Dream of great statue exceedingly frightening Dan 2:28

Head of statue gold Dan 2:32

Chest and arms silver Dan 2:32

Belly and thighs bronze Dan 2:32

Legs of iron Dan 2:33

Feet partly iron and part clay Dan 2:33

Stone crushes the feet into pieces Dan 2:34

The entire statue crashes down into pieces and blows away Dan 2:35

The Stone that crushed the statue becomes mountain that fills earth Dan 2:35

The following are world ruling kingdoms Dan 2:39

Head of gold is Nebuchadnezzar's kingdom Dan 2:38

Silver and bronze kingdoms inferior to Nebuchadnezzar Dan 2:39

Iron is a different kind of kingdom and smashes all previous kingdoms Dan 2:40

Feet and toes divided kingdom partially strong and partially weak Dan 2:41-42 The ten toes or kingdoms will "mix" together but not "stick" Dan 2:43 God's Kingdom setup in the days of the ten kings Dan 2:44

# **World Ruling Kingdoms**

### Babylonian Kingdom

King Nebuchadnezzar – statue head of gold Dan 2:38 A mighty tree Dan 4:10 Strong, tall. And visible to the whole world Dan 4:11 Beautiful and proud Dan 4:12

# King Nebuchadnezzar First Beast - Lion with Eagle's Wings Dan 7:4

Lion – strong and proud Wings of an eagle Dan 7:4

#### Pride Will Overcome Him

Nebuchadnezzar brags Babylon is his making Dan 4:30
Babylon taken from him Dan 4:31
He will live like an animal for seven years Dan 4:32
God gives kingdoms to whoever He wills Dan 4:32
Kingdom to be restored upon acknowledgement of God Dan 4:32
Eats grass, hair becomes like eagle's, nails like birds claws Dan 4:33
Nebuchadnezzar acknowledges God as Most High Dan 4:34
His wings plucked off – no longer an animal Dan 7:4
Lifted up like a man and given a heart Dan 7:4
His kingdom restored Dan 4:36

# Nebuchadnezzar's Statue Parallel of the Beast Statue We Must Have Faith Unto Death

Nebuchadnezzar and the Second Beast make a statue Dan 3:1 Rev 13:14

You must worship the statue Dan 3:4-5 Rev 13:15

Those not worshipping the statue will die Dan 3:6 Rev 13:15

The world worships the statue Dan 3:7 Rev 13:12

Shadrach, Meshach, and Abednego do not worship statue Dan 3:12

The Saints do not worship the image of the beast Rev 20:4

Shadrach, Meshach, and Abednego put their faith in God Dan 3:17-18

The Saints faith unto death Rev 13:10

Nebuchadnezzar enraged, Satan enraged Dan 3:19 Rev 12:17

Shadrach, Meshach, and Abednego are physically saved Dan 3:27

The Saints are martyred and spiritually saved Rev 20:4

God glorified Dan / Saints 3:28 Rev 7:9-10, 14 Rev 19:6-7

# Medes and Persians Kingdom

King Cyrus – statue chest and arms of silver Dan 2:39 Defeated the Babylonian Empire

#### Medes and Persians Second Beast A Bear Dan 7:5

Raised on one side – the two become one dominion Dan 7:5

Three ribs (historically Babylon, Lydia, Egypt) between its teeth Dan 7:5

Arise eat much flesh – they were merciless towards their enemies Dan 7:5

# **Medes and Persians The Ram**

A ram with two horns (Medes and Persians) Dan 8:3

Defeated kingdoms in their way Dan 8:4

Alexander the Great defeats the Medes and Persians Dan 8:7

# **Greek Kingdom**

King Alexander the Great – statue belly and thighs of bronze Dan 2:39

With speed conquered the known world.

Divided into two kingdoms following Alexander's death – the two thighs of statue

# **Greek Kingdom Third Beast a Leopard Dan 7:6**

The Leopard with wings – speed with which Alexander conquered Dan 7:6

Four heads – four generals took over after Alexander's death Dan 7:6

Dominion given to it – world ruling Dan 7:6

#### **Greek Kingdom The Goat**

Alexander defeats the whole world with great speed Dan 8:5 Dan 11:3

Defeats the Medes and Persians (the Ram) Dan 8:7

Alexander dies at the height of his power Dan 8:8

Kingdom divided into four kingdoms Dan 8:8 Dan 11:4

#### The Little Horn – A Foreshadow of the antichrist at the End of the Age

Dan 8:9-15 picture both Antiochus Epiphanes and the antichrist

Antiochus Epiphanes rises Dan 11:21

Antiochus Epiphanes evil exploits Dan 11:22-30

Both referred to as a "little horn" Dan 8:9 Dan 7:8

Lucifer rebels becomes Satan and takes some angels with him Dan 8:10

Host of heaven trampled – Jews by Epiphanes/Satan Angels by Satan Dan 8:10

Prince of the hosts – Jesus Christ Dan 8:11

Abomination of desolation 167 BC (Epiphanes) and End of Age (antichrist) Dan 8:11 Dan 11:31

Regular sacrifices halted by both Epiphanes and the antichrist Dan 8:11 Dan 11:31

Dan 11:32 until the end of the chapter deal mostly with the antichrist

Because of sin sacrifices halted Dan 8:12

Jews given over to Epiphanes, the Heavenly Army restrained from antichrist Dan 8:12

How long for the desolation? Dan 8:13

2300 evenings and mornings Dan 8:14

# 2300 Evenings and Mornings

Several interpretations have been promoted for the number 2300

Ours – 2300 (not years) evening and mornings would be a literal 1150 days (not years)

Epiphanes desecration on Kislev 15, 167 BC First Maccabees 1:54

Rededication of Temple 1150 days later (Hanukkah) Kislev 25, 164 BC

At this time, we see no logical fit for the 1150 days at the End of the Age

#### Vision For the Time Of The End But First

Appointed time of the end Dan 8:19

Ram identity confirmed Medes and Persians Dan 8:20

Goat identity confirmed Greece Dan 8:21

Alexander the great horn the first king Dan 8:21

Four kings arise from Alexander with no power Dan 8:22

Greece's reign ends and the Roman Empire takes over Dan 8:23

Rome's power grew and then took over the world Dan 8:24

The Jews scattered to the four winds by Rome Dan 8:24

#### Vision For the Time Of The End

Antichrist takes over using secret plots and underhanded schemes Dan 8:23

The antichrist's power grows through Satan Dan 8:24 Rev 13:2

Antichrist destroys all opposition Dan 8:24 Rev 13:4

Antichrist kills the Holy People (Saints) Dan 8:24 Rev 13:7

Antichrist uses deception in his plots and the world follows Dan 8:25 Rev 13:3

Antichrist boasts and blasphemes Jesus Christ Dan 8:25 Rev 13:5-6

Antichrist defeated supernaturally Dan 8:25 Dan 2:34 Rev 19:20-21

# Roman Empire

The Caesars – legs iron, feet and toes iron/clay Dan 2:40

With iron and armies crushed all opposition.

Greece's reign ends and the Roman Empire takes over Dan 8:23

Rome's power grew and then took over the world Dan 8:24

The Jews scattered to the four winds by Rome Dan 8:24

# Roman Empire Fourth Beast with Iron Teeth Dan 7:7

Crushes all who oppose it Dan 7:7

Different from the rest – several possible interpretations Dan 7:7

Ten horns – ten kingdoms Dan 7:7

There may be ten kingdoms referred to in Dan 7:7 corresponding to Ancient Rome One possibility is here listed:

The first ten kings of Rome were Augustus, Tiberius, Caligula, Claudius, Nero, Galba, Otho, Vitellius, Vespasian and Titus. The little horn, the boastful one who attacked the saints is Domitian, who was the first to systematically attack the church.

These may or may not be what Dan 7:7 is referring to.

What is important is the ten horns and dragon of Rev 12, 13, 17 at the End of the Age The rest of Dan 7 points to the End of the Age

# The Seventy Week Prophecy

#### **Seventy Week Prophecy**

70 weeks (1 year for each day) vision is given Dan 9:24

Seventy weeks is decreed for your people and for the holy city Dan 9:24

To end Israel's rebellion, sin, and atone for their guilt Dan 9:24

To bring in everlasting righteousness Dan 9:24

To confirm the prophetic vision and to anoint the most holy place. Dan 9:24

# Sixty Nine Weeks of the Seventy

The 69 weeks starts with the word to rebuild Jerusalem Dan 9:25

The math – Sir Robert Anderson of Scotland Yard did the below calculations

King Artaxerxes gives the command to rebuild Nehemiah the Second chapter

Month Nisan 20 year of his reign Neh 2:1

Command given 445 BC

69 weeks equal 483 years. 360 days to a year = 173880 days

Palm Sunday 445 BC to Palm Sunday 32 Ad – Messiah the Prince

Palm Sunday was the only day Jesus was declared Messiah the Prince or King Jn 12:12-15

## **Antichrist Characteristics**

The antichrist or "ruler" will come from those destroying the temple (Rome) Dan 9:26

So geographically he will come from the territory ruled by Rome in 70 AD

Referred to as male Dan 9:27

Will be a politician (signs a covenant) Dan 9:27

# **Jesus Christ**

Much of what Jesus spoke of was prophetic in nature.

This section is not intended to cover all of His prophecies

Jesus's prophecies are dispersed throughout the End Times sections.

# **Pre-Ministry**

#### Jesus is Born

This section is not meant to provide all the numerous prophecies about Jesus Christ

Born of a virgin Matt 1:20

Jesus is God Jn 1:1

A Savior is born Lk 2:11

The wise men declare Jesus King of the Jews Matt 2:2

A revelation to Gentiles, a glory to Israel Lk 2:32

Israel delivers a Male Child Isa 66:7, Rev 12:1-2, 5

Male Child (Jesus) delivered before birth pains Isa 66:7

Jesus may have been born during the Feast of Tabernacles Jn 1:14

Jesus from 1-2 years old when wise men appear Matt 2:7, Matt 2:16

Jesus living in a house when wise men appear Matt 2:11

Joseph and family escape to Egypt Matt 2:13

Beloved Son of God the Father Lk 3:22

Jews sins of Jesus's day Isa 66:3

Rejection of Jesus Christ Isa 66:4

# Jesus's Ministry

#### Jesus As Teacher Of Prophecy

Jesus's preached repentance and the Gospel of the Kingdom of God Matt 4:17 Much of what Jesus taught was prophetic since it dealt with the Kingdom

# Jesus As God

The Word (Jesus) was God Jn 1:1

Beloved Son of God the Father Lk 3:22

Jesus and the Father are One Jn 10:30-33

Jesus (God) manifested in the flesh I Tim 3:16

Blessed hope, God, and Savior Titus 2:13

Jesus – God and Son will be King forever and ever Heb 1:8

The Son of God has come I John 5:20

#### **Jesus As Savior**

A Savior, Christ the Lord, born to you today Lk 2:11

The Father has sent His Son as Savior of the world I Jn 4:14

Lord and Savior Jesus Christ II Pet 3:18

Blessed hope, God, and Savior Titus 2:13

This One is truly Savior of the world, the Christ Jn 4:42

Grow in grace and knowledge of our Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ II Pet 3:18

#### Jesus As King

Provide you access to the eternal kingdom of our Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ II Pet 1:11

The wise men declare Jesus King of the Jews Matt 2:2

The one day that Jesus was declared King of Israel Jn 12:12-13

Palm Sunday was the only day Jesus was declared Messiah the Prince or King Jn 12:12-15

That exact day was what Dan 9:25 predicted - "The Ruler – Anointed One"

He will be King of the Earth and rule forever Rev 11:15

Lord of lords and King of kings Rev 17;14

Written on His thigh King of kings and Lord of lords Rev 19:16

#### Jesus Crucified

Cut off after 69 weeks Dan 9:26

Jesus crucified at same time (preparation) Passover lambs sacrificed Mk 15:42, Lk 23:54

Jesus died just before First Holy Day of Unleavened Bread (High Day) Jn 19:31

This day not a weekly Sabbath, but was a yearly High Holy Day Sabbath

Jesus was crucified on a Wednesday not on a Friday

Jesus becomes Savior of the world Jn 3:16

We are justified to God by Jesus's blood Rom 5:9

We are reconciled to God by Jesus's death Rom 5:10

Satan did, does, and will deceive the whole world Rev 12:9

#### Passover Ex 12

Lamb of Sacrifice Ex 12:3-5 Lamb of God – Jesus Jn 1:29, 36, Rev 22:1

Sacrificed near sunset Ex 12:6 Mk 15:34,42

Blood on doorpost Ex 12: 7 Blood on the cross Col 1:20

Physical Salvation Ex 12:13 Spiritual Salvation Acts 4:12

#### Jesus Resurrected

Jesus in belly of earth 3 days and 3 nights Jon 1:7 Mat 12:40

Jesus is the resurrection and the life Jn 11:25 Saints resurrection ICor 15:51-57

We have life (eternal) by His life Jn 3:16, Rom 5:10

We have living hope by the resurrection of Jesus IPet 1:3

# The Way, The Truth, The Life

Jesus is the Way, the Truth, and the Life Jn 14:6 Jesus is the only way to eternal life Acts 4:12 Repent from sin, Believe/Follow Jesus, be Baptized Acts 2:38

#### The Gospel

There is a righteous Kingdom coming Matt 25:31 The Righteous King is Jesus Rev 11:15 You Can Be In His Kingdom Acts 2:37-39

# Preach the Gospel – The Great Commission

Matt 28:18-20 Mk 16:15-16

Preach the Gospel to the Whole World

Those who:

Believe the Gospel Repent of Their Sins Are Baptized

Will be:

Forgiven of Sin Saved by Jesus Christ

Will receive:

The Holy Spirit

Fellowship with Jesus and be His follower

Eternal Life in God's Kingdom

Will be taught:

Jesus Way of Life

Jesus's Commands

Jesus Will:

Never leave or forsake His followers

Be with His followers until the End of the Age

# Gospel End Time Sign

Gospel to be preached then the End of the Age comes Matt 24:14 Gospel preached to the whole world Rev 14:6-7

# The New Testament Church

# Pentecost the New Testament Church Begins

The True Church begins on Pentecost Acts 2:1-4

Feast of Harvest/Weeks – first fruits harvest Ex 34:22

Jesus is the ultimate First Fruit I Cor 15:23

Saints are also spiritual first fruits IIThes 2:13

World ripe for harvest – make new disciples Jn 4:35

Millions of first fruits spiritually saved during Great Tribulation Rev 7:9,14

# **Christian Persecution**

Jewish Followers of Jesus Christ hated by Jews Isa 66:5 Disciples persecuted, imprisoned, stand trial Lk 21:12 Disciples witness Lk 21:13-15 Disciples betrayed and killed Lk 21:16 Disciples hated by all Lk 21:17 Disciples patiently endure Lk 21:19

# Destruction of 2<sup>nd</sup> Temple

#### **Destruction in AD 70**

Jerusalem surrounded by Roman Armies Lk 21:20 (70 AD)
The Roman Empire is where the antichrist will come from Dan 9:26
Jews in Judea must flee or die Lk 21:21
The day of God's vengeance on the Jews for His Son Lk 21:22 Lk 23:27-29
Woe to those who cannot or will not flee Lk 21:23
Second temple destroyed AD 70 Matt 24:2 Lk 21:24
Many Jews killed Lk 21:24 Dan 9:26
Surviving Jews spread out over the earth Lk 21:24
Gentiles to remain in Jerusalem until end of the age Lk 21:24

# John Writes The Book Of Revelation

#### John Writes Book of Revelation

Written approximately 95 AD.

God gives Revelation to Jesus, who gives it to angel - Rev 1:1

Angel gives Revelation to John – Rev 1:1

Blessing for the reader of the book – Rev 1:3

Written on isle of Patmos – Rev 1:9

John in the Spirit on the Lord's Day (no day of the week stated) – Rev 1:10

This "Lord's Day" may signify the Day of the Lord event at the End of the Age

#### Jesus Described in Heaven

Alpha and Omega, beginning and end – Rev 1:11
Wearing long robe, golden sash across chest – Rev 1:13
Head and hair white as snow, eyes of fire – Rev 1:14
Feet like polished bronze, voice thunders like ocean – Rev 1:15
7 stars in right hand, mouth 2 edged sword, face like sun – Rev 1:16
Was dead now alive, has keys of hell and death – Rev 1:18

#### **Commands To John**

Bear record in the book – Rev 1:2

Write what John sees, current and future events – Rev 1:18

John literally sees and hears in vision the events he writes Rev 4 onward

# The Seven Churches

#### Seven Churches – Seven Eras

Seven Churches written to by the Apostle John - Rev 2 and 3.

Each unique in characteristics – good / bad

Located on a "horseshoe" mail route.

Some contend the churches represent time periods of the church from Jesus to present but there are almost as many opinions on these time periods as there are years. Instead of providing another theory, which has dubious importance, there are many websites that cover the topic.

## **Church in Ephesus**

Good – patience endurance, don't tolerate evil, test falsehood – Rev 2:2

Good – patience endurance, don't become weary – Rev 2:3

Good - hate the deeds of the Nicolaitans - Rev 2:6

Bad – lost their first love – Rev 2:4

Bad – repent and turn back to first love – Rev 2:5

Bad Results – their lampstand removed – Rev 2:5

Good Rewards – conquerors eat from the tree of life – Rev 2:7

# **Church in Smyrna**

Good – poor but "rich" – Rev 2:9

Good – afflicted by slander of "Jews" – Rev 2:9

Admonition – don't fear suffering – Rev 2:10

Warning – Satan's persecution 10 days (10 years?) – Rev 2:10

Admonition – be faithful unto death – Rev 2:10

Reward – Crown of Life – Rev 2:10

Reward – conquerors not harmed by second death – Rev 2:11

# Church in Pergamum

Location throne of Satan – Rev 2:13

Good – faithful to God – Rev 2:13

Good – faithful in persecution (Antipas killed) by Satan – Rev 2:13

Bad – believe in the teaching of Balaam – Rev 2:14

Bad – believe in teaching of Nicolaitans – Rev 2:15

Admonition – repent – Rev 2:16

Warning – make war with them – Rev 2:16

Good rewards – conquerors receive hidden manna, white stone – Rev 2:17

# **Church in Thyatira**

Good – love, faith, service, patient endurance – Rev 2:19

Good – last works greater than first – Rev 2:19

Bad – tolerate unrepentant Jezebel – Rev 2:20-21

Warning – conspirators with Jezebel punished – Rev 2:22

Warning – Jezebel's children killed by deadly disease – Rev 2:23

Warning – given according to your deeds – Rev 2:23

Admonition – righteous not burdened by any other burden – Rev 2:24

Admonition – hold fast to what you have – Rev 2:25

Rewards – conquerors get authority over the nation – Rev 2:26

# **Church in Sardis**

Good – some undefiled, will walk in white robes – Rev 3:4

Bad – they are dead – Rev 3:1

Bad – works not completed – Rev 3:2

Admonition – strengthen what is not dead yet – Rev 3:2

Admonition – receive, hear, observe, repent – Rev 3:3

Warning – Jesus comes like thief against them – Rev 3:3

Rewards – conquerors wear white robes – Rev 3:5

Rewards – name not erased from book of life – Rev 3:5

Rewards – named declared before the Father – Rev 3:5

# Church in Philadelphia

Good – good works, given open doors, with little strength – Rev 3:8

Good – kept Jesus word, didn't deny Jesus name – Rev 3:8

Good – Jesus loves them – Rev 3:9

Beware – those believing they are Jews follow Satan – Rev 3:9

Reward - Satanic "Jews" kneel before the Saints - Rev 3:9

Reward – kept from the hour of testing – Rev 3:10

Reward – conquerors become pillars in God's temple – Rev 3:12

Reward – written on them name of God and His city – Rev 3:12

Reward – written on them name of new Jerusalem, Jesus name – Rev 3:12

#### Church in Laodicea

Bad – lukewarm church – Jesus spits them out – Rev 3:16

Bad – believe they are rich and need nothing – Rev 3:17

Bad – reality they are wretched, pitiable, poor, blind and naked – Rev 3:17

Admonition – buy from Jesus gold = real riches – Rev 3:18

Admonition - white clothing = covers nakedness of  $\sin$  - Rev 3:18

Admonition - eye salve = being able to see - Rev 3:18

Warning – those Jesus loves He disciplines, repent! – Rev 3:19

Reward – Jesus knocks at door, open up to Him – Rev 3:20

Reward – conquerors wit down with Jesus on His Throne – Rev 3:21

# The Return Of Israel

#### **Return of Israel**

1948 Israel reborn – Isa 66:8

Israel reborn prior to "birth pains" Isa 66:7

This return necessary for most of prophecy to be fulfilled.

Some nations rejoice with Jerusalem and Israel Isa 66:10-14

Israel was granted the lands in a treaty after WWII.

Israel returns from being scattered in the world Ez 28:25

God reveals His Holiness to the world thru Israel Ez 28:25

Possible start of the last "generation" – Lk 21:29-32

"Generation" length not defined. Current life spans up to 100 years.

Fig tree possible symbol of Israel – Lk 13:6-9

# **Birth Pains Begin**

## **True Birth Pains Begin**

True birth pains start after Israel is reborn Isa 66:6-7 True Birth Pains:

Once started, don't stop

Come in greater frequency

Come in greater intensity

Birth pains begin – event unknown Isa 66:8

Birth pains Jesus revealed Matt 24:8

First Four Seals opened – beginning event unknown Rev 6:1-8

The Four Horsemen – Rev 6:1-8

It seems reasonable the Four Horsemen begin the true birth pains.

#### The Four Horsemen

#### **Beginning of Birth Pains**

Jesus warned His disciples multiple times to not be deceived Matt 24:4

One of Satan's key attacks is deception Rev 12:9

Many call Jesus the Christ but still deceive many Matt 24:5

We will hear of wars and rumors of wars – don't be afraid Matt 24:6

Ethnic groups will rise against ethnic groups (civil wars) Matt 24:7

Nations will rise against nations Matt 24:7

There will famines and earthquakes Matt 24:7

These will be signs and the beginning of birth pains Matt 24:8

## **Religious Persecution**

Persecuted, killed, and hated by all nations Matt 24:9

Sin will increase and people will betray and hate one another Matt 24:10

False prophets will arise and add to the deceptions Matt 24:11

Lawlessness will increase and the love of many grows cold Matt 24:12

#### **Patient Endurance**

The Saints who endure until the end, spiritually saved Matt 24:13

Many Saints of Jesus are being martyred on a daily basis around the world now.

This will grow worse and worse as we get closer to the End of the Age.

The Saints must endure now and in the future with patience Rev 13:10 Rev 14:12

# First Horseman / First Seal / First Living Creature - False Religion - Rev 6:2

White horse appears righteous but is a false deception Rev 6:2

The rider has bow, but no arrows. He is a ruler with a crown – a false Christ Rev 6:2

He goes out to conquer – but not militarily – with peaceful deception Rev 6:2

Beware of religious deception Matt 24:4-5

Christian church apostasy - Luke Warm - IIThes 2:3 ITim 4:1

Removal of God from public arena

General acceptance of sexual sin

Abortion

Homosexual sin and marriage

All religions lead to God

Transgenderism

World's rejection of Christianity

This false religious leader will eventually create a One World Religion

# Second Horseman / Second Seal / Second Living Creature - War - Rev 6:4

Fiery red horse depicts war Rev 6:4

The rider granted to take peace from the earth and given a huge sword Rev 6:4

People slaughtering one another Rev 6:4

Wars have always been a part of humanity

Wars and rumors of wars now worldwide Matt 24:6-7

The two Middle East wars (see below) could be the start of the Second Horseman

These two wars could kill many in the Mideast, Africa, lower Europe, and Russia

These wars chaos could create the need for the "Covenant" and a One World Government

# Third Horseman / Third Seal / Third Living Creature – Hyperinflation / Famine – Rev 6:5

Black horse depicting economic hardship and food shortages Rev 6:5

The Black horse cold also represent diseases (pandemics)

The rider is carrying a balance scale in his hand Rev 6:5

A voice from Heaven gives us a clue to the meaning of the Horseman Rev 6:6

A loaf of bread will cost a day's wages Rev 6:6

Not wasting the oil and wine could mean rationing Rev 6:6

World's economy about to go bust.

A One World Economy will eventually come out of this chaos.

Wars almost always lead to famine

Food shortages and starvation in most third world countries now

On-going famines African Continent and throughout the world

Coronavirus created food shortages

# Fourth Horseman / Fourth Seal / Fourth Living Creature Death, War, Famine, Disease and Beasts – Rev 6:8

Horse Pale Green – usually depicts disease Rev 6:8

The rider is called Death and his companion is the Grave Rev 6:8

These two riders have authority to kill one-fourth of the earth Rev 6:8

One-fourth of the earth:

Could be a one-fourth slice of territory (1/3 of earth – seven Trumpets Rev 8)

Could be one-fourth of humanity throughout the whole world

They kill with sword (war), famine, disease, and wild beasts Rev 6:8

Wild beasts could include rats that carry fleas that carry disease/plagues.

Death created by natural disasters

On-going war engulfing the globe

Food shortages – locusts, drought, natural disasters

Coronavirus 2019

Constant viruses created by various "beasts" - animals, bugs, etc.

# The New World Order Needs Chaos

# Satan through his minions plot for the New World Order

Out of chaos comes order

To bring the world together as one (Babylon) chaos is needed

The Four Horsemen and Matt 24 give clues to major "chaos" possibilities

False religion – worship of mother nature / science.

Pope taking on world "issues". Climate change, world economic equity,

Racism, homosexual marriage, etc.

One World Religion

Ethnic Violence – civil wars - worldwide violence. Christian persecution.

Wars (see Middle East Wars below)

One World Government for peace and safety

Food shortages

COVID19 pandemic -seize freedom from mankind

Economic collapse – hyperinflation, food shortages –

One world currency / econony

Natural Disasters – earthquakes

# A Worldwide Solution Needed – A Covenant or Treaty

Any or all of these above will drive mankind to a One World solution

That solution leads to a worldwide covenant or treaty Dan 9:27

This covenant could be written by the United Nations or its equivalent

The covenant will likely include something for everyone.

#### Two Possible Middle East Wars

#### Middle East Wars

The next two sections are speculative as to the nature and timing of the events.

The last seven years of man's rule begin with the confirming of a worldwide covenant

In the natural, there must be major, terrifying event(s) that happen

These events convince humanity to turn over their freedom for "peace and safety" I Thes 5:3

Thus a worldwide covenant is formed with something for everyone.

The next two wars could cause the environment for this "covenant"

# Jerusalem and Judah the Center of the World Israel Is Satan's Main Target

Satan has always wanted to destroy Israel, the Jews

If he could do so, it would overturn the remaining prophecies.

Zach 12 describes a scenario for two Middle East wars leading to the covenant

World focus on Israel, especially Jerusalem Zach 12:2

The nations send their armies against Israel and Jerusalem Zach 12:2

God will make Jerusalem an immovable rock Zach 12:3

The nations will try to "move" or attack Jerusalem but fail Zach 12:3

God supernaturally intervenes against the nations for Israel Zach 12:4

Israel finds strength through God Zach 12:5

Israel destroys the surrounding nations with God's strength Zach 12:6

Jerusalem inhabited by the Israelites Zach 12:6

Israel protected first but takes casualties Zach 12:7 Isa 17:4-9
Israel defeats enemies Zach 12:7
God strengthens Israel enormously and puts a shield around them Zach 12:8
Israel now lives in peace and safety Ez 38:11, 14
Any nation still trying to attack Israel will be destroyed Zach 12:9

#### **Possible War One**

#### Proxy Wars Isa 17 and Ps 83

Damascus destroyed – Isa 17:1

Nations surrounding Israel desire its destruction – Ps 83:4

Nations immediately surrounding - conspire to destroy Israel – Ps 83: 5-8

Israel defeats proxy nations but takes heavy losses – Isa 17:4-9

God punishes these neighboring nations Ez 28:26

Israel expands territory and lives in peace and safety Ez 38:11 Ez 28:26

Israel increases it wealth and prosperity Ez 38:12

Israel now knows their God Ez 28:26

#### **Possible War Two**

#### Gog/Magog War Ez 38-39

Gog drawn into conflict by God – Ez 38:4

Allies of Gog listed – Ez 38:5-6

Gog leads, defends, and protects allies Ez 38:7

Distant future a war is prophesied – Ez 38:8

War between Gog/allies and Israel – Ez 38:8

Israel living in peace and safety before war – Ez 38:8

Gog/allies attack Israel – Ez 38:9

Gog plots evil – Ez 38:10

Gog will attack Israel living in unwalled villages – Ez 38:11

Israel living unprotected with confidence – Ez 38:11

Israelis had returned from exile – Ez 38:12

Motive of Gog/allies to take a plunder – Ez 38:12

Three neutral countries question Gog – Ez 38:13

When Israel at peace Gog rouses for war Ez 38:14

Gog comes from the distant north of Israel – Ez 38:15

Gog attacks, God uses them as an example – Ez 38:16

God's Wrath poured out on Gog crushing them Ez 38:17-22

The world will then know there is a God – Ez 38:23

God miraculously intervenes and destroys Gog – Ez 39:1-6

The nations will know about God – Ez 39:7

Ezekiel states the prophecy will happen – Ez 39:8

Israel's spoil, Gog's graveyard – Ez 39:9-20

God demonstrates His power Ez 39:21

Israel will then know that God protects them – Ez 39:22

# 70<sup>th</sup> Week of Daniel Approaches – Last 7 Years of Mankind's Rule Signs Of The Times

# **End Times Signs Happening As Of This Writing**

Jews return to Israel (including the Holocaust) Ez 38:8 Ez 39: 22-29

Israel becomes a nation (needed for the fulfillment of many prophecies) Isa 66:8

Jerusalem is the center of contention for the whole world Zach 12:3

False religion (apostasy of Christianity) First Horseman Rev 6:2 Matt 24:5 II Tim 3:3-4

Apostasy grows inside the church (sin ok) Matt 13:24-30

Followers of Jesus hated in the world (worldwide persecution rising) Matt 24:9

Mockers of the truth following their own desires II Pet 3:4

Wars and rumors of wars Matt 24:6 (Leading to second horseman)

Earthquakes, famines, plagues (COVID19) Matt 24:7

Sexual immorality Days of Lot Luke 17:28-30

Violence – Days of Noah Matt 24:37

Lawlessness (breaking God's Law) Matt 24:12

Incredible lying hypocrisy I Tim 4:2

People without conscience I Tim 4:2

People without character – self centered II Tim 3:2-5

People lovers of pleasure II Tim 3:4

People running to and fro (transportation advancements) Dan 12:4

Knowledge will increase (internet and tech/medical advances) Dan 12:4

#### **General Conditions of the End Times**

# Days of Noah

# **Circumstances Surrounding the Days of Noah**

Wickedness of man great in the earth Gen 6:5

Thoughts and purposes evil continually Gen 6:5

The Lord sorry He made man Gen 6:6

The Lord to destroy all living creation Gen 6:7

The earth was destroyed (corrupted) Gen 6:11

The earth filled with violence Gen 6:11

All humanity had destroyed their way Gen 6:12

#### Circumstances Surrounding the Coming of the Son of Man - Jesus

The same conditions as days of Noah Matt 24:37

Eating, drinking, marrying until Noah entered ark Matt 24:38

Blinded to what was coming Matt 24:39

Noah may have warned for 120 years (traditional thought)

God's people warning in our day

Scoffers mocking the truth 2Pet 3:3

Where is Jesus? 2Pet 3:4

They forget God and His power 2Pet 3:5

#### **Days of Lot**

Life continued as "normal" Lk 17:28

Sodom destroyed Lk 17:29

Coming of Son of Man likened to Days of Lot Lk 17:30

Have a sense of urgency Lk 17:31

Don't long for the world – Lot's wife Lk 17:32

# **Lessons Learned Noah/Lot**

Life Goes On

People will continue with life without regard to God

They will not see the "signs of the times"

Scoffers – Where is Jesus?

They will live a life of more and more wickedness and sin

Righteousness will be scarce

Followers of Jesus Christ:

Must act – don't linger like Lot

Must let go – don't long for worldliness like Lot's wife

Prepare – be able to save their families

Persecuted - martyred

Act by faith and fear

Warn the ignoring world

Continue making disciples

Have faith and trust in God's Will – not their own

# The First Half Of The Last Seven Years

#### The New World Order Rules

The first 3 ½ years are Man's wrath against Man.

Elites will be finalizing and ruling the world – The New World Order

The New World Order will be completed by the signing or confirming of a covenant

This covenant or treaty will include among other details:

Ten Kingdoms

One Economy

One Religion

The Rebuilding And Use Of The Third Temple

The one who becomes the antichrist will support The New World Order

His support – including rebuilding the 3<sup>rd</sup> Temple – deceives Israel

Israel may believe the one to become the antichrist is their Messiah

Evil of man against man will continually rise

# Covenant Period 3 1/2 Years

Begins with creation and/or confirming an existing covenant by antichrist Dan 9:27 Original Covenant strengthened (confirmed) Dan 9:27

One World Gov't – 10 Kings Rev 17:12-13

One World Religion – Rev 17:1-6

One World Economy - Rev 18:11-19

Weak One World Government arises Rev 17:12

Harlot (Babylonian Mystery Religion) builds one world religion Rev 17:15

Babylon (economic) rises again through the ten kings and Harlot – Rev 17:3-5

Christian church apostasy continues (falling away) IIThes 2:3 ITim 4:1

Satan did, does, and will deceive the whole world Rev 12:9

The Saints instruct the many unbelievers of the truth Dan 11:33

Archangel Michael restrains Satan/Antichrist II Thes 2:6-7

The Third Temple exists or is built – Rev 11:1-2

Sacrifices in 3<sup>rd</sup> Temple begin Dan 9:27

The Two Witnesses start mission towards end of Covenant Period – Rev 11:3

Antichrist deceives Israelites into believing he is messiah II Thes 2:3

#### The Two Witnesses

Prophesy in sackcloth for 1260 days Rev 11:3

Speculation – Elijah and Moses or two much like them

No start date is given – end date is The Seventh Trumpet Rev 11:12, 15

Must start towards the end of the Covenant Period

Described as two anointed olive trees - Zach 4:14, Rev 11:4

Attackers will be killed by fire from their mouths Rev 11:5

Power to stop the rain (Elijah IKings 17:1) Rev 11:6

Water to blood, plagues (Moses Ex 7:19 Ex 9:14) Rev 11:6

# Second Half of the Last Seven Years The Great Tribulation

#### Great Tribulation 2 1/2 Years Overview

Great Tribulation begins at mid-7 years Dan 9:27

Great Tribulation is about 2 ½ years

Great Tribulation is Satan's Wrath – Rev 12:12 Rev 13:4-8 Dan 7:21

Worst time period in man's history – Matt 24:21 Dan 12:1

# Satan Thrust Out of Heaven - Has Great Wrath

Satan defined – great dragon, old serpent, called Devil Rev 12:9

Satan currently has access to earth and God's throne Job 1:6-7

Satan's power is currently held back or restrained II Thes 2:6

Speculation: The archangel Michael is Satan's restrainer Dan 12:1, Rev 12:7-8

Michael the Great Prince of Israel Dan 12:1

A Spirit Being war breaks out in Heaven Rev 12:7

Michael the Arch Angel leads the angels in war Rev 12:7

Michael/Angels war against the Dragon and his angels Rev 12:7

Michael/Angels win the war Rev 12:8

Satan thrown from Heaven permanently Rev 12:9 Dan 8:11

Satan and his angels cast down to earth Rev 12:9

# Michael Removes Satan's Restraint

Rejoice in Heaven Rev 12:12

Woe to the inhabitants of the earth and sea Rev 12:12

The devil has great wrath knowing his time is short Rev 12:12

# The Kingdom Can Now Come After Satan's Removal From Heaven

Now:

The salvation

The power

The Kingdom of our God

The authority of His Christ

Can come Rev 12:10

Because the accuser has been thrown down Rev 12:10

The one accusing humans before God day and night Rev 12:10

# The antichrist Revealed / Abomination of Desolation

#### **Great Tribulation Begins With Abomination of Desolation**

Antichrist performs abomination in temple Dan 9:27 Dan 11:31 Antichrist sits in God's Temple II Thes 2:4 Antichrist boasts he is god Matt 24:15 II Thes 2:4 Dan 11:36 Covenant broken Dan 9:27

#### The antichrist Revealed

The antichrist entering the Temple and declaring himself god reveals himself The Jews now know he is not the messiah Antichrist revealed II Thes 2:3, 6-8 Had a "deadly wound" healed Rev 13:12 Satan empowers antichrist II Thes 2:9-10 Antichrist or beast given authority 42 months Rev 13:5

#### Jews Flee Jerusalem / Satan Attacks

#### Michael Protects The Israelites As They Flee

Michael arises as Israel's protector Dan 12:1 Israel flees with the protection of Michael Rev 12:13-16 Judean Israelites flee Judea Matt 24:16 Dan 12:1 Israelites written in the book escape Dan 12:1 Joel 2:32 Antichrist deceives the covenant breakers Dan 11:32 Israelites are protected 3 ½ years Rev 12:14

#### **Satan Marches On Israelites and Saints**

Satan tries to destroy Israel (Woman) Rev 12: 13-17 God protects Israel Rev 12:16 Matt 24:16 Satan attacks children of Woman (Saints) Rev 12:17 Satan kills Saints Rev 14:13 Number of Saint survivors unknown Number of Israelite survivors unknown

# The Saints - Keep God's Commands And Follow Jesus Christ

#### Saint's Mission

The Saints know God, stand firm, and take action Dan 11:32

Saints teach those who will hear Dan 11:33

Those Saints with insight teach and become bright as stars Dan 12:3

Many come to Jesus Christ by the effort of the Saints Dan 12:10 Rev 7:9-17

Saints testify as they can Rev 12:17

Warning To Saints – don't physically fight, can't win Rev 13:10

Patient Saints Rev 13:10

Some Saints will be martyred Dan 11:35 Rev 20:4 Rev 12:17 Rev 13:7, 15

#### **Antichrist Takes Control**

#### **Antichrist Consolidates His Power**

Antichrist takes over One World Government Rev 17:13

The ten kingdoms give authority to antichrist Rev 17:13

# **Antichrist Uses His Power**

Ten kings destroy Harlot World Religion leadership Rev 17:16

Antichrist attacks and kills Saints Dan 7:21 Rev 13:7

Saints Persecution and Patience Rev 13:10

Few will help Saints Dan 11:34

Saints try to endure Satan's Wrath Rev 14:9-12

Many Saints Martyred 5th Seal Rev 6:11, 7:12-17 12:11 Dan 11:35

Some Saints will be purified, cleansed, refined Dan 12:10

Saints purged and made white Dan 11:35

Antichrist wins for a time Dan 11:36 Rev 13:7

People of the world (non-Saints) worship Beast Rev 13:8

#### False Prophet Grabs One World Religion

Second Beast – False Prophet (FP) Rev 13:11

Beast (FP) comes from the earth Rev 13:11

FP has two horns like a lamb Rev 13:11

FP speaks like a dragon Rev 13:11

FP has same power as First Beast 13:12

FP causes worlds humanity to worship antichrist Rev 13:12

FP false worship = False Prophet Rev 13:12

FP takes over One World Religion Rev 13:12

FP performs miracles like Elijah Rev 13:13, I Kings 18:38, II Kings 1:10-14

FP deceives world with miracles Rev 13:14

#### Image Of The Beast (antichrist)

FP has world create image to first Beast (antichrist) Rev 13:14 Dan 3

FP gives life to image Rev 13:15

Image has power to speak Rev 13:15

Image causes death to non-worshippers Rev 13:15 Dan 3

#### **Mark Of The Beast**

FP causes all to receive the Mark of the Beast Rev 13:16

Without Mark cannot buy or sell Rev 13:17

Saints refuse the Mark of the Beast

Not being able to "buy or sell", Saints thirst and starve Rev 7:14-17

666 Rev 13:17-18

The speculation of what the Mark is changes frequently due to technology advances.

At this time of pandemics, some form of vaccine along with its ID could be the Mark

# **Sorcery Side Note**

The term sorcery (Rev 9:21) is translated from the Greek word "pharmakeia"

Pharmakeia is where English gets the word pharmacy or medication

Rev 18:23 also describes "sorcery" or pharmakeia.

Babylon of Rev 18 is the New World Order – One World gov't, economy, religion

The merchants or sellers of Babylon - most important people on earth (elite) Rev 18:23

The elite use the sorcery or medications or potions to deceive the world Rev 18:23

These elite could be pharmaceutical companies or scientists associated with them

Therefore, a future vaccine (shot) and its associated ID could be the Mark of the Beast

# **Jesus Shortens The Great Tribulation**

#### Jesus Shortens The Great Tribulation By Divine Intervention

Jesus Christ performs a "Divine" intervention – Matt 24:22

Mankind wiped out if not for intervention – Matt 24:22

Great Tribulation shortened for the Elect – Matt 24:22

All nations called to the "valley" – Joel 3:11

God calls out His warriors – Joel 3:11

The nations called to arms in the valley of Jehoshaphat – Joel 3:12

Valley of Jehoshaphat borders Jerusalem

Thousands upon thousands arrive in valley – Joel 3:14

Jesus will sit in judgment of those in the valley – Joel 3:12

Jesus seen on a cloud holding a sickle – Rev 14:14 Matt 24:30

Jesus coming on a cloud with power and glory – Luke 21:27

Swing the sickle, the harvest is ripe – Joel 3:13 Rev 14:15

Jesus swings His sickle, the earth is harvested – Rev 14:16

Angel swings sickle of God's Wrath – Rev 14:19

Grapes treaded in the winepress – Joel 3:13 Rev 14:19-20

Blood flows 180 miles up to horses bridle – Rev 14:20

Great number of Satan's evil human minions killed.

The world now knows God's Wrath is coming on those with Mark of the Beast

This loss of life and chaos destroys the antichrist's control.

# **Heavenly Signs – In Combination With The Divine Intervention**

Signs from heaven – Rev 6:12-14, Matt 24:29 Lk 21:25 Acts 2:20 Joel 2:30-31, 3:15 Isa 13:10

The Sixth Seal

The sign of Jesus is seen in Heaven – Matt 24:30

Sickle harvest taking place – Rev 14:16

Angel swings sickle of God's Wrath – Rev 14:19

Heaven silent for about 1 week – could be gone at Divine Intervention – Rev 8:1

# Persecution of the Saints Ended / Israel Remains Protected

Look up your redemption draws near - Luke 21:28

# The Great Tribulation Ended – Day of the Lord Begins

Note: On the interpretations of Isa 13

Appears to be a parallel of the Medes destroying literal Babylon BC 712 And God's Wrath at the End of the Age of mankind's rule (spiritual Babylon)

#### Day of the Lord - God's Wrath On Evil Mankind

Day of Lord is God's Wrath – Rev 6:17

God's plan is to gather the nations, pour out His wrath Zeph 3:8

God's Wrath is the 7 Trumpets, 7 Bowls

Servants left divinely protected (Some Jews and Saints) 144,000 Rev 7:4

God is about to terrify an evil world Isa 2:17-21

Day of the Lord comes very quickly – Zeph 1:14

Comes with bitterness, warriors cry out Zeph 1:14

That day will be a day of wrath, a day of trouble and distress Zep 1:15 Isa 13:9

A day of disaster and ruination Zep 1:15

Their blood shall be poured out like dust and their entrails like dung Zep 1:17

Silver and gold will not be able to save them on the day of the wrath of the Lord Zep 1:18

The fire of his zeal, the whole land shall be consumed Zep 1:18

For a terrifying end he shall make for all the inhabitants of the land Zep 1:18

A day of God against the proud and arrogant Isa 2:12-16

God destroys sinners Isa 13:9, 11

God destroys whole earth Isa 13:5

Very few humans will survive Isa 13:12

#### Setting

The location – the world – is also referred to as Babylon Isa 13:1

A day of darkness and deep gloom, a day of clouds and thick clouds Zep 1:15

A day of trumpet and trumpet blast against the fortified cities Zep 1:16

Sound of kingdoms roaring Isa 13:4

The heavens will tremble Isa 13:13

#### Mankind's Reaction

World knows The Day of the Lord has come – Rev 6:16 Lk 21:26

Distress to all humankind, they shall walk about like the blind Zep 1:17

A terrified world exalts God as it hides in cracks and caves Isa 2:17-21 Rev 6:15

The whole world cowers in fear – Rev 6:15-17, Matt 24:30 Lk 21:26 Isa 13:7-8

#### The 144.000

#### The 144,000 Servants of God

The angels pause for the sealing of God's Servants – Rev 7:1-3

Four angels, four winds, four corners of earth – Rev 7:1

Fifth angel carrying protective seal – Rev 7:2

Fifth angel orders Four angels to pause – Rev 7:3

God's Servants are to be sealed – Rev 7:3

The who and how many revealed – Rev 7:4

144000 from the tribes of Israel – Rev 7:4

12,000 from each tribe (except Dan) – Rev 7:4

The 12 Tribes listed – Rev 7:5-8

Jesus joins the angels – Matt 24:30

Jesus sends His angels on a mission – Matt 24:31

Trumpet blast announces start of the mission – Matt 24:31

The angels gather Jesus's Elect – Matt 24:31

Elect come from four corners of earth – Matt 24:31

Elect gathered after the Great Tribulation – Matt 24:29

144,000 sealed after the Great Tribulation – Rev 6:12 – 7:8

The "Elect" equal the 144,000

Elect or 144,000 Sealed from God's Wrath - Rev 7:3 9:4

# Martyred Saints At God's Throne

#### **Great Tribulation Saints Seen at God's Throne**

Vast crowd too large to number – Rev 7:9

From every nation, tribe, people, language – Rev 7:9

Standing before the Throne and the Lamb – Rev 7:9

Dressed in white robes, holding palm branches – Rev 7:9

Came out of Great Tribulation - Rev 7:14

Serve God day and night – Rev 7:15

Death from hunger, thirst, exposure – Rev 7:16

Penalty for not wearing mark of beast, can't buy or sell – Rev 13:17

The Lamb leads them, God wipes away their tears – Rev 7:17

Reign with Jesus Christ 1000 years – Rev 20:4

# Day of the Lord – Trumpets and Bowls

Day of the Lord is God's Wrath Rev 6:16-17 Zeph 1:18 Rom 2:5

#### How Are Remaining Saint Protected From God's Wrath?

Jesus is the one Who delivers us from the coming wrath I Thes 1:10

God did not appoint us for wrath I Thes 5:9

Jesus will keep us from the hour of testing Rev 3:10

Jesus will save us from the coming wrath Rom 5:9

The Lord knows how to rescue the godly from trials II Pet 2:9

Nothing is specifically mentioned on how God protects His Saints from wrath

We do not teach a pre-tribulation "rapture" – God needs His Saints to teach Rom 10:13-15

Jesus prayed for us to not be taken out of this world but to protect us from evil Jn 17:15

So here are some thoughts:

Most Saints martyred in Great Tribulation Rev 7:9-17

God protects the righteous from evil through their death Isa 57:1

God protects the faithful Saints through His power I Pet 1:5

The 144,000 protected with God's seal, the Saints could be sealed Rev 7:14 Rev 9:44

Israel protected in the wilderness Rev 12:14 the same could be for the Saints

God can protect how He sees fit I Sam 17:37

Pray always to escape these things coming to pass Lk 21:36

The Lord is coming from Heaven to punish the wicked Isa 26:21

Lock your doors, hide, until the Lord's anger has passed Isa 26:20 Regardless of how Jesus protects us from wrath (I Thes 1:10) it is His promise!

## Day of the Lord - 1 Year

Christian Persecution since Church began II Thes 1:4

Christians Persecution readies the Saints II Thes 1:5

Christian / Saints Persecution reason for judgment II Thes 1:6

Day (1 year) of the Lord begins at 7<sup>th</sup> seal – Rev 8:1

Heaven silent for about 1 week – could be gone at Divine Intervention – Rev 8:1

Vengeance of God 1 year – Isa 34:8

Day of Lord is God's Wrath – Rev 6:17

God's Wrath is the 7 Trumpets, 7 Bowls

Servants left divinely protected (Some Jews and Saints) 144,000 Rev 7:4

# Consequences in Noah's Day

God to destroy all creatures using the earth (water) Gen 6:13

# Consequences at the End of the Rule of Mankind

God to destroy the majority of mankind The Book of Revelation

# **Trumpets**

#### First Trumpet destruction of the land

First Trumpet – Hail and Fire Ex 9:22 Rev 8:7

1/3 of the forests burned and all green grass Rev 8:7

# Second Trumpet destruction of sea waters

Second Trumpet – Sea Water Blood Ex 7:20 Rev 8:8

1/3 of seas become blood Rev 8:8

1/3 of aquatic life dies Rev 8:9

1/3 of ships destroyed Rev 8:9

#### Third trumpet destruction of fresh water

Third Trumpet - Fresh Water Bitter Ex 7:20 Rev 8:10

1/3 of fresh water bitter (or poisoned - Wormwood) Rev 8:11

Many men die because of the poison water Rev 8:11

#### Fourth trumpet blocking the view of the heavens

Fourth Trumpet – Darkness Ex 10:22 Rev 8:12

1/3 of sun, moon, and stars darkened Rev 8:12

# The Last Three Trumpets

#### The Three Woes or Terrors

The last three trumpets are "woes" (terror, anguish and misery) Rev 8:13 These terrors are initiated by the Abyss (Bottomless Pit) being opened

#### The Abyss - Tartarus

Tartarus is only used once in the Bible and is sometimes translated "hell" The angels that followed Satan became demons Jude 1:6 They will be judged. Now they are in bonds under deep gloom Jude 1:6 Not all demons are in the Abyss (Tartarus)

A man was possessed by a "legion" of demons Lk 8:27

This legion of demons were not in the Abyss, but in the man Lk 8:30

The demons begged Jesus not to send them to the Abyss Lk 8:31

Jesus allowed them to enter into a herd of pigs Lk 8:32

This Abyss has restrained the most wicked of the demons with Apollyon as their king These demons went above and beyond evil, thus God sent them to the Abyss II Pet 2:4 The Bible does provide God's criteria for demons in or out of the Abyss

# Fifth Trumpet five months of torment for Satan's followers

Fifth Trumpet – Torment which covers most of the Ten Plagues of Exodus

A star falls from heaven to earth Rev 9:1

This star could be Satan – but if only he is releasing torment on his own minions

Also the Dragon – Satan – is already on earth and no longer has access to Heaven

The star is most likely Michael the Arch angel – the Restrainer

Michael has the key to the abyss (bottomless pit) Rev 9:1

This Abyss restrains the most wicked of the demons

Michael opens the abyss, smoke rises from it Rev 9:2

The smoke darkens the sun and air Rev 9:2

Satanic Locusts like scorpions rise from the Abyss Ex 10:13 Rev 9:3

Locusts don't hurt earth, just those without God's Seal Rev 9:4

No killing - locusts only torment five months with sting of a scorpion Rev 9:5

People will long to die from the torment Rev 9:6

Description of the locusts Rev 9:7-10

The locusts ruled by the angel of the Abyss – Apollyon Rev 9:11

The first "woe" (exclamation of grief) has passed Rev 9:12

Two more woes are still coming Rev 9:12

# Sixth Trumpet – Death to 1/3 of People

Sixth Trumpet – Major war

Death to 1/3 of People – Ex 12:29 Rev 9:15

Four angels bound at the river Euphrates released Rev 9:14

These four angels had been prepared for this event Rev 9:15

One-third of humanity will be killed Rev 9:15

The size of the mounted army (cavalry) will be 200 million Rev 9:16

The description of the cavalry Rev 9:17-19

The question becomes is this cavalry human or demons?

There is opinions both ways:

Could be a part of the demonic locusts of the Fifth Trumpet

These locusts are also described as "horses" Rev 9:7

Could be an oriental human army – China alone fields a 200 million man army The cavalry's description could go either way

If the horses are figurative for modern warfare like tanks that might work

If the horses are animals as described, it would have to be demonic

Either way, this army kills one-third of humanity in this battle.

The horses emit from their "mouths" plagues of fire, smoke, and brimstone Rev 9:18

The power of the "horses" are in their heads and tails Rev 9:19

# **Humanity Refuses To Repent**

Those that survive the Sixth Trumpet do not repent of idolatry Rev 9:20

They also did not repent of murders, sorcery, sexual immorality, and thefts Rev 9:21

### **Sorcery Side Note**

The term sorcery (Rev 9:21) is translated from the Greek word "pharmakeia"

Pharmakeia is where English gets the word pharmacy or medication

Rev 18:23 also describes "sorcery" or pharmakeia.

Babylon of Rev 18 is the New World Order - One World gov't, economy, religion

The merchants or sellers of Babylon - most important people on earth (elite) Rev 18:23

The elite use the sorcery or medications or potions to deceive the world Rev 18:23

These elite could be pharmaceutical companies or scientists associated with them

Therefore, a future vaccine (shot) and its associated ID could be the Mark of the Beast

### **Death of the Two Witnesses**

Killed by the Beast of the Abyss (bottomless pit) Rev 11:7

Their dead bodies lie in the streets of Jerusalem Rev 11:8

All people will see their dead bodies 3 ½ days Rev 11:9

They are not buried Rev 11:9

People of earth rejoice at their death Rev 11:10

At 3 ½ days the Spirit of God raises them from the dead Rev 11:11

Great fear falls on humanity Rev 11:11

Great voice from Heaven calls them Rev 11:12

Ascend to Heaven into a cloud Rev 11:12

Humanity watches Rev 11:12

A great earthquake occurs Rev 11:13

One tenth of Jerusalem falls 7000 killed Rev 11:13

Survivors are frightened and give glory to God Rev 11:13

2<sup>nd</sup> woe past 3<sup>rd</sup> comes quickly Rev 11:14

### The Resurrection Of The Saints!

### The First Resurrection of the Dead

Rev 11:15, 18 IThes 4:16 I Cor 15:52 Rev 10:7 Ex 12:31

# Day Unknown – Events Give Clues

Jesus descends from Heaven:

with a shout of command, voice of the archangel, trumpet of God I Thes 4:16 in a moment, twinkling of an eye, with the last trumpet I Cor 15:52

Voice of the archangel could be same shout of command to Two Witness Rev 11:12

The Two Witnesses may be resurrected at the same time as the rest

The Two Witnesses go up into a cloud so do the Resurrected Saints Rev 11:12 I Thes 4:17

The Last Trumpet Paul talks about most likely the 7<sup>th</sup> Trumpet I Cor 15:52

# Feast of Trumpets – The Resurrection

Feast of Trumpets Lev 23:24, Num 29:1

Last trumpet signals the resurrection ICor 15:52

Not known when – but could be Feast of Trumpets Jn 5:1

The Father will raise Jesus, Jesus raises the Saints Jn 5:21

The way to eternal life Jn 3:16 Jn 5:24 Acts 2:38 Acts 4:12

The dead hearing Jesus voice shall live Jn 5:25

All in the graves shall hear Jesus voice Jn 5:28

The good – resurrected to eternal life Jn 5:29

The evil – resurrected to eternal death Jn 5:29

### The Mystery

Seventh Trumpet – Mystery of God completed Rev 10:5-7

A powerful angel descends from Heaven with a scroll in his hands Rev 10:1-2

We aren't told what the scroll contains

The angel shouts and the Seven Thunders respond Rev 10:3-4

We don't know what the Seven Thunders spoke Rev 10:4

The angel exclaims there will be no more delay Rev 10:5-6

Delay in what? Mystery of God completed Rev 10:7

Mystery told to the prophets Rev 10:7

The mystery – fullness of the Gentiles to come in Rom 11:25 Eph 3:3-4

Mystery revealed to apostles and prophets Eph 3:5

The mystery – Gentiles are fellow: Eph 3:6

heirs

members of the Body

sharers of the promise in Christ Jesus through the gospel

This "fullness" of those Gentiles being called must come in before the resurrection

The angels scroll? Could be Book of Life being completed for the 1<sup>st</sup> resurrection

# **Resurrection of the Saints – 7th Trumpet**

The way to eternal life Jn 3:16 Jn 5:24 Acts 2:38 Acts 4:12

Some are resurrected from the dust to eternal life Dan 12:2

Resurrection occurs with trumpet (last) IThes 4:16, ICor 15:52

In a moment, twinkling of an eye I Cor 15:52

Dead in Christ rise first, those still alive second I Thes 4:15

The Saints will be changed to Spirit Beings – both dead and alive I Cor 15:52

Mortal body to put on immortal body I Cor 15:53

Spiritual Saints meet Jesus in the air, in the clouds I Thes 4:17

The Saints with Jesus forever I Thes 4:17

Death is swallowed up in victory I Cor 15:54

#### The victory is in our Lord Jesus Christ I Cor 15:57

God's Wrath continues as judgment on those still on earth II Thes 1:8

Relief of living Saints Persecution II Thes 1:7

Those in the first resurrection will not see second death Rev 20:6

The Spiritual Saints live and reign with Jesus 1000 years Rev 20:6

Saints return to Heaven with Jesus Rev 15:2

Those who overcome seen in Heaven on the Sea of Glass Rev 15:2

# The Wedding Supper Of The Lamb

### Wedding Supper of the Lamb / Saints in Heaven

Temple Opened in Heaven – Rev 11:19 Rev 15:5

Sea of Glass - Martyrs of the Great Tribulation Rev 15:2

Martyrs Sing Song of Moses Rev 15:3

Shouts of Heavenly Hosts in Heaven Rev 19:1

Resurrected Admonished to Praise God Rev 19:5

Resurrected Saints Praise God Rev 19:6

Wedding Feast in Heaven Rev 19:7

Saints Given Pure White Linen Rev 19:8

Saints Blessed To Be At Wedding Supper Rev 19:9

Wedding Supper Starts in Heaven Rev 19:9

# **Bowl Plagues**

# Seven Bowl Plagues Cast During Wedding Supper

Temple Opened in Heaven Rev 15:5 Rev 11:19

Seven Angels Come Out of Temple Rev 15:6

Seven Angels Handed Last Seven Plagues Rev 15:7

God's Wrath in the Bowls Rev 15:7

#### First Bowl – Boils Rev 16:2 Ex 9:10

Malignant sores break out on those with the Mark of the Beast Rev 16:2

No indication on how this bowl separates those with the Mark

If the Mark includes a medical shot, could be a medical reaction to the bowl contents

### Second Bowl – Blood in Salt Water Rev 16:3 Ex 7:20

Sea filled with "black" blood, sea life all dies

### Third Bowl – Blood in Fresh Water Rev 16:4 Ex 7:20

Fresh water becomes like blood

Angel of the water agrees with God's judgment Rev 16:5-6

The evil have to drink blood since they spilled the blood of the Saints Rev 16:6

The "alter" agrees with God's judgment Rev 16:7

The voices from the alter are from the historical martyrs Rev 6:9

# Fourth Bowl – Men Burned with Great Heat Rev 16:8 Rev 7:16

Bowl poured out on sun Rev 16:8

People are burned with fire from the great heat of the sun Rev 16:8

People still blaspheme God for the plagues Rev 16:9

They did not repent or give God glory Rev 16:9

### Fifth Bowl – Darkness Rev 16:10 Ex 10:22

Bowl poured out on the throne of the Beast Rev 16:10

The Beast's kingdom becomes dark Rev 16:10

The people of the kingdom chew their tongues because of pain Rev 16:10

Tongue chewing is a sign of extreme anxiety or stress

Again they blaspheme God because of the sores and pain Rev 16:11

Again they do not repent of their sins Rev 16:11

# Sixth Bowl - Preparation for Armageddon

Euphrates River dried up Rev 16:12

Kings of the East can cross the Euphrates Rev 16:12

The armies of Asia

Three unclean spirits like frogs appear Rev 16:13

First frog from mouth of dragon/Satan Rev 16:13

Second frog from the mouth of beast/antichrist Rev 16:13

Third frog from the mouth of false prophet Rev 16:13

The three frogs are spirits of demons Rev 16:14

Three frogs perform miracles Rev 16:14

Three frogs gather the Ten Kings/armies of the world Rev 16:14 Zach 14:2

World readies for battle of the great day of God Almighty Rev 16:14

The place of the battle is Armageddon Rev 16:16

Jesus has followers that missed the First Resurrection Rev 16:15

Jesus tells His followers that He will come as a thief Rev 16:15

His followers need to watch for Him and stay faithful Rev 16:15

# Seventh Bowl - Armageddon

### **Seventh Bowl - Armageddon**

6<sup>th</sup> and 7<sup>th</sup> Bowls are Armageddon Rev 16:12-21

7<sup>th</sup> Bowl poured out – lightning and thunder Rev 16:18

The greatest earthquake ever hits the earth Rev 16:18

The great city split in three parts Rev 16:19

Mount of Olives splits apart making a large valley Zach 14:4

Cities of the nation's fall Rev 16:19

Evil Babylon remembered so evil humanity given cup of God's Wrath Rev 16:19

Islands flee away and mountains not found Rev 16:20

A great hailstorm – hail 100 pounds – fall on mankind Rev 16:21

Humanity blasphemes God because of the hailstorm plague Rev 16:21

The remaining Followers of Jesus flee through the valley at Mount of Olives Zach 14:5

Jesus and his holy ones will now come Zach 14:5

Jesus / Saints leave Heaven Towards Earth Rev 17:14 19:14

Jesus and Angels come with fire II Thes 1:8

Jesus Glorified and Returns with Saints II Thes 1:10

Those with Jesus – called, chosen, faithful Rev 17:14

Jesus / Saints Battle at Armageddon Rev 16:15 19:11-21 Zach 14:3

Army of the Ten Kings (human) battle against Jesus Rev 17:14

Satan and human armies defeated Rev 19:20 Dan 11:36

One World Government defeated Rev 17:14

Gentiles removed from Jerusalem Lk 21:24

Very few humans left alive Rev 19:21 Isa 13:12

# **Jesus Defeats Satan and Human Armies**

# Jesus, The Saints, and 144000 Stand on Mount Zion

They stand on Mount of Olives / Zion Zach 14:4 Rev 14:1

Jesus loves Jerusalem and will live there Zach 8:2-3

# Followers of Jesus On Mount Zion

Followers of Jesus who escaped on Mount Zion Joel 2:32

Followers of Jesus call on Jesus name Joel 2:32

Followers of Jesus called by God and He helped them escape Joel 2:32

### **Binding of Evil**

Antichrist / False Prophet thrown in Lake of Fire Rev 19:20

Satan bound in bottomless pit Rev 20:2-3

# Day of Atonement

Atonement – AT ONE MENT with God

Atonement cover Ex 25:17 Moses atones or covers their sin Ex32:30

Jesus atones covers our sin reconciles us to God Heb 2:17

Day of Atonement – fast – humble Lev 23:27

Two goats – 1) Azazel 2) sacrifice Lev16:7-8

Sacrifice goat = Jesus Azazel goat = Satan

Azazel goat led into wilderness Lev 16:10 Satan bound Rev 20:2-3

Arch Angel Michael prepares to bind Satan Rev 20:1

Satan bound 1000 years so he can no longer deceive the nations Rev 20:2-3

# Sheep or Goat?

### End of last 7 years

# **Judgment of the Remaining Humans On Earth**

Jesus on earth with His angels Matt 25:31 II Thes 1:8

Jesus on earth with His Saints II Thes 1:10

Jesus sitting on His Throne Matt 25:31 Matt 19:28

Twelve Apostles Judge Twelve Tribes Matt 19:28

Israel delivered – those in the Book Dan 12:1

Israel – those calling on the Lord will be rescued Joel 2:32

Some Israelites had escaped – they were called by God Joel 2:32

All remaining nations gathered before Jesus Matt 25:32

Jesus separates the sheep from the goats Matt 25:32

Sheep - good works towards Tribulation Saints Matt 25:34, 40

The sheep (physical humans) enter millennium Matt 25:34

Goats – no works towards Tribulation Saints Matt 25: 41, 45

Goats cast into eternal punishments Matt 25:46 Zeph 3:11

# Jesus Reigns and the Millennium Begins

# The Millennium Begins

Millennium begins Rev 20:4

Jesus Rules Rev 11:15 Zach 14:9

The world will have a pure language Zeph 3:9

The mountain of the Lord's House established Isa 2:2

The Lord's House the highest mountain Isa 2:2

It will be light all the time – only the Lord knows how Zach 14:6-7

Living waters will flow from Jerusalem year around Zach 14:8

Land surrounding Jerusalem will rise into a plateau Zach 14:10

Those surviving will live in peace and security Zach 14:11

Anyone that attacks Jerusalem will die by a horrible plague Zach 14:12-15

### **Israel In The Millennium**

Tell the people of Israel, 'Look, your Savior is coming Isa 62:11

See, He brings His reward with Him as He comes Isa 62:11

Israel called "The Holy People", "The People Redeemed by the LORD" Isa 62:12

Jerusalem known as "The Desirable Place", "The City No Longer Forsaken" Isa 62:12

Israelites return to Jerusalem to live Zach 8:8

Israel will know that Jesus is Lord Joel 2:27

Israel praises and worships Jesus Joel 2:26

Israel to never be ashamed again Joel 2:26 Zeph 3:18-20

Jesus lives amongst them and joy and singing is common Zeph 3:14-17

Reason for Israel's punishment – Ez 39:23-24

God's mercy on Israel – Ez 39:25

God's mercy and restoration of Israel – Ez 39:26-28

God pours out His Spirit on Israel – Ez 39:29

### **Gentiles In The Millennium**

Tribulation Saints live and reign with Jesus 1000 years Rev 20:4

First Resurrection Spirits will be priests and reign with Jesus Rev 20:6

All nations will go to the Lord's House Isa 2:2 Zach 8:20-22

Many will desire to go to the Lord's House Isa 2:3

Humans in the Millennium celebrate Feast of Tabernacles Zach 14:16

Punishment if humans don't celebrate Feast of Tabernacles Zach 14:17-19

#### Feast of Tabernacles

Pictures the 1000 year reign of Jesus Christ

Observe seven days Deut 16:13

Live in temporary booths pictures not of this world Lev 23:42

Everyone rejoice Deut 16:14

God blesses with increase Deut 16:15

Israel cancels debts of others Deut 31:10

Jesus cancels debts (sins) for those who believe Jn 5:24

### **Purpose of Millennium**

To show mankind what a blessed life following God is like.

Clean up all the destruction.

To rebuild the earth correctly from all the destruction.

Prepare towns and cities for the resurrected dead of the second resurrection.

The second resurrection judgment may last about 100 years.

### **Teaching In The Millennium**

The world will have a pure language Zeph 3:9

The Lord will teach His ways Isa 2:3

Out of Zion shall go forth the law Isa 2:3

Out of Jerusalem goes forth the Word of the Lord Isa 2:3

Earth filled with the knowledge of God Hab 2:14

God will pour out His Spirit on all humanity Joel 2:28

Young will prophesy and see visions Joel 2:28

Older will dream dreams Joel 2:28

The Jews will be looked to for guidance Zach 8:23

### Life of Humanity in the Millennium

Most humans will walk in God's ways Isa 2:3

The people beat their swords into plowshares Isa 2:4

Beat their spears into pruning hooks Isa 2:4

Wars and learning of wars will be stopped Isa 2:4

There will be poor but Israel will not live in fear Zeph 3:12-13

People will eat what they raise – won't be stolen Isa 62:8-9

They will eat abundantly Joel 2:26 Zach 8:12

Jerusalem a place of joy Isa 65:18

No more weeping and crying Isa 65:19

People will live to be at least 100 years old Isa 65:20 Zach 8:4

People will build houses and vineyards Isa 65:21

No more stealing or invading Isa 65:22

Work will not be in vain Isa 65:23

Children will not be doomed to die early Isa 65:23

Children will again play in the streets Zach 8:5

God will answer prayers as soon as you ask Isa 65:24

Animals tame, no one hurt on God's Holy Mountain Isa 65:25

# The Temple

Horse's harness bells inscribed Holy To The Lord Zach 14:220 All the cooking pots in Jerusalem will be considered Holy Zach 14:20-21 Sacrifices will be made Zach 14:21 There will not be any traders (merchants) in the Temple Zach 14:21

### Jesus Rules With A Rod Of Iron

Jesus shall judge among the nations Isa 2:4 He shall rebuke many people Isa 2:4

# Satan Released

#### Satan's Return

Satan has one more chance for evil
Satan loosed from pit at end of 1000 years Rev 20:3, 7
Satan again deceives the nations Rev 20:8
Satan gathers the nations for a final battle Rev 20:8
Satan and his army attacks Jerusalem – God destroys them Rev 20:9

#### Satan and Demons Cast Into Lake of Fire

Beast and False Prophet thrown in Lake of Fire Rev 19:20 Satan cast into the lake of fire forever Rev 20:10 Matt 25:41

# The Great White Throne Judgment

# What Is The Great White Throne Judgment?

Dan 12:2 And many of them that sleep in the dust of the earth shall awake, some to everlasting life, and some to shame and everlasting contempt.

The Great White Throne Judgment is the final judgment of humankind.

Those not in the First Resurrection will be resurrected as humans – the Second Resurrection.

### **Great White Throne Judgment**

This judgement is one of the most speculative, yet encouraging prophecies The symbols used can be difficult to interpret The "players" in this scene (Rev 20:11-15) are not totally clear

### Reality – A Dilemma

The vast majority of humanity does not know Jesus Christ, He is the only Way Acts 4:12 Only a handful of OT people had God's Holy Spirit – essential Rom 8:9 Eph 1:14

Israel - God's chosen people – are veiled. They don't know Christ 2Cor 3:12-18

Children from all walks of life died before any possible spiritual knowledge

People with mental challenges cannot know God

People living at various times and places had no chance to know the True God

God is not a respecter of persons Acts 10:34

All who fear God and are righteous are acceptable to God Acts 10:35

Confess Jesus is Lord and you will be saved Rom 10:13

How can people know Jesus without hearing about Him? Rom 10:14

Most have never heard of Jesus or God the Father

# What About Those Who Couldn't Have Known Jesus Or His Way?

### Two Paths

- 1, If people are condemned for not knowing God, the vast majority of humanity is condemned
- 2, Since God is not a respecter of persons, He must provide all with an opportunity We interpret the second path, hence the Great White Throne Judgement period.

### 8th Day – Great Day

The 8<sup>th</sup> Day – the last Holy Day Lev 23:36 Physical circumcision on the 8<sup>th</sup> day Lev 12:3 An opportunity to have circumcision of the heart Rom 2:29 Jesus's spiritual circumcision – cutting away sin Col 2:11

A real first opportunity! Jesus – the Eighth Day - Come to Me! Jn 7:37-38

### The Dead Receive Their First Opportunity To Know God

Great White Throne Judgement appears to be a period of time, not instantaneous Possible the resurrected dead live for 100 years or so Isa 65:20 So this judgement period could last 100 years No longer veiled – veil removed IICor 3:16-18 The books of the Bible opened to their understanding Rev 20:12 Given an opportunity to live God's way They are judged on their works by Biblical Standards Rev 20:12

#### The Second Ressurection

The First Resurrection – all of God's Saints Rev 20:4-6 ICor 15:23 The Second Resurrection – rest of the dead at the end of Millennium Rev 20:5

#### The Scene

The Great White Throne – location not stated Rev 20:11
The One sitting on the Throne – not identified Rev 20:11
Heaven and earth flee from The Ones presence Rev 20:11
Heaven and earth, in current form, no longer have purpose Rev 20:11
The rest of the dead, great and small, stand before the throne Rev 20:12

# **Judgment Begins**

# The Books Are Opened

The "books" are opened Rev 20:12 The "books" two possibilities:

- 1. A book of a person's life and his works
- 2. The books of the Bible

The Book of Life opened Rev 20:12

#### The Dead Judged By The Books

The dead judged by what was written in the books, according to their deeds Rev 20:12 This judgement has one of two possibilities:

- 1. Book of their life their past deeds judged without the knowledge of God
- 2. Books of the Bible opened to their understanding judged by future deeds

# Judgement Outcome

Their past deeds – could they be written in the Book of Life? Unlikely – all are sinners. Their past deeds – is this just a witness against them for their condemnation?

Future deeds. Given 100 years or so of True Biblical understanding Jesus Christ will be present.
Understanding, repentance, and God's Way of Life followed
Opportunity to be written in the Book of Life

If only condemnation, why open the Book of Life?

#### **Our Interpretation**

God gives all those who could not have known Him their first chance Those who rejected and reject Jesus and God's way of life thrown in Lake of Fire

### The Sea

The term "sea" can be the literal sea or as used some in prophecy "humanity" When the Great White Throne judgement period starts there are:

All the dead humans not in the first resurrection Humans still alive after the final Satanic attack Rev 20:7-9 Either way, only the dead out of the ocean or all of humanity are there Rev 20:13

# **Death and Hades Conquered**

### **Death and Hades**

Hades is a term for the grave – not some place of burning hell fire In order to be in Hades, the grave, you have to have died Death and Hades are synonymous and they gave up their humans Rev 20:13

Therefore, the "Sea", Death, and Hades includes all humanity not in 1st resurrection

# Judged By Works/Deeds

Each human is judged by their works/deeds Rev 20:13

### **Death and Hades Conquered**

Jesus has the keys to Death and Hades Rev 1:18
Death and Hades thrown into the Lake of Fire Rev 20:14
Death swallowed up in victory ICor 15:54
The last enemy to be destroyed is death. ICor 15:26
Jesus's human death broke Satan's power over death Heb 2:14

# **Evil Mankind Cast Into The Lake Of Fire**

### Lake of Fire – Second DEATH

The Second Death defined - the Lake of Fire Rev 20:14

Humans not written in the Book of Life thrown in Lake of Fire Rev 20:15

This would include those who knew Jesus, but rejected Him

The Lake of Fire reserved for the heavens and earth 2Pet 3:7

Ungodly thrown in Lake of fire, second death Rev 21:8

Ungodly destroyed by fire on day of judgement 2Pet 3:7

Earth and celestial bodies destroyed by fire 2Pet 3:10-12

Quite possible when earth is burned so will be the ungodly humans 2Pet 3:7-12

The one who conquers will never be harmed by the second death. Rev 2:10

Those in the First Resurrection need not fear the Second Death Rev 20:6

The Lake of Fire makes way for a new heaven and earth 2Pet 3:13

# Where Do Human Spirits End Up?

### God Created and Placed The Human Spirit

God gives mankind their spirit Isa 42:5

God formed the spirit of man within him Zach 12:1

God is the Potter, we the clay Isa 29:16

Therefore, God decides our color, gender, nationality, time in history we live

### **At Death (commonly called soul sleep)**

# Eph 5:14 Wherefore he saith, Awake thou that sleepest, and arise from the dead, and Christ shall give thee light.

Body returns to dust, spirit of man returns to God Who gave it Eccl 12:7

Regardless of character – both good and evil spirit's return to God

And many of them that sleep in the dust of the earth shall awake Dan 12:2

Some to everlasting life, and some to shame and everlasting contempt Dan 12:2

Joh 5:28 "Do not be astonished at this, because an hour is coming in which all those in the tombs will hear his voice

Joh 5:29 and they will come out—those who have done good things to a resurrection of life, but those who have practiced evil things to a resurrection of judgment.

Who can praise God from the grave? Ps 6:5

I will see You when I awake Ps 17:15

The dead cannot praise God Ps 88:10-11

Dead men shall live, awake and sing Isa 26:19

The dead do not praise God Ps 115:17

#### Heaven or Hell - Neither

Countless scriptures reveal humanities' spiritual destinations

First Resurrection Saints

Righteous human spirits will have Spiritual Bodies ICor 15:53

After the resurrection they return with Jesus to heaven for wedding supper Rev 19:1, 6-9

They receive their mansions Jn 14:2

They receive their rewards Lk 6:23

They return to earth with Jesus to the Battle of Armageddon Rev 19:14

Righteous in Jesus Christ enter God's Kingdom on Earth Rev 5:10

They are a "Kingdom of Priests" Rev 1:6 Rev 5:10

They reign on earth over the nations Rev 5:10 2Tim 2:12 Rev 2:26

The one who conquers will never be harmed by the second death. Rev 2:10

#### Second Resurrection

The rest of humanity resurrected Rev 20:12

Those accepting Jesus – written in the Book of Life Rev 20:15

Become spirit beings in God's Kingdom

Those that knew and rejected Jesus and those refusing to accept Him at second resurrection

Evil human spirits – their human bodies destroyed in Lake of Fire Rev 20:15 Mat 13:40 Matt 25:41

Sodom turned to ashes as an example of what happens to the ungodly 2Pet 2:6

Ungodly burned, consumed into ash Jn 15:6 Heb 10:27

Ungodly thrown in Lake of fire, second death Rev 21:8

Their human spirit is eternally separated from God in outer darkness 2Pet 2:17

Outer darkness Matt 22:13 Matt 25:30

Gloom of darkness Jud 1:13

Penalty for unbelievers – eternal destruction II Thes 1:9

Penalty for unbelievers - separation from God II Thes 1:9 Matt 7:23

# **God Makes All Things New**

Rev 21:5 And the one seated on the throne said, "Behold, I am making all *things* new!" And he said, "Write, because these words are faithful and true."

# The New Heavens and Earth

God will create a New Heaven and New Earth Isa 65:17, 66:22 II Pet 3:13 Rev 21:1

The "sea" will no longer exist – maybe physical sea or humanity Rev 21:1

### The New Jerusalem

New Jerusalem comes down from Heaven from God Rev 21:2

Adorned like a bride Rev 21:2

Description of the New Jerusalem Rev 21:9-21

The dwelling of God is now with man Rev 21:3

God will take up residence with Jesus and the spirit world Rev 21:3 Rev 22:3

God's people will serve Him Rev 22:3

The people will see God's face and have His name on their foreheads Rev 22:4

They will be God's people and He will be with them Rev 21:3

God will wipe away their tears Rev 21:4

Death, mourning, and wailing will no longer exist Rev 21:4

The former things have passed away Rev 21:4

God makes all things new Rev 21:5

No temple – God will be its temple Rev 21:22

No need for sun and moon – God illuminates Rev 21:23 Rev 22:5

Nations and kings walk by the light and bring glory to it Rev 21:24

Gates will never be shut and will bring glory into it Rev 21:25-26

Evil will not enter into it – only those written in the Book of Life Rev 21:27

#### The River Of Life

The river of life is pure and flows from the Throne of God Rev 22:1

### Tree Of Life

In the middle of the street and both sides of the river of life Rev 22:2 Has twelve fruits for each month Rev 22:2

The leaves are for the healing of the nations Rev 22:2

# **And Beyond**

The Summary section below is speculation using scripture.

# We Will Be Children of God

Those led by the Spirit of God are sons of God Rom 8:14

Heirs of God and Jesus Christ Rom 8:17

Our suffering now does not compare to the glory we will receive Rom 8:17-18

### The Creation Is Waiting For Us

The whole creation is eagerly waiting for the Sons of God Rom 8:19

The creation has been subjected to a curse from God, but it has hope Rev 8:20

The creation is waiting to join the Sons of God with no more death and decay Rom 8:21

Creation has been groaning in pain while waiting Rom 8:22

We also are waiting to be Sons of God Rom 8:23

### We Will Be Given All Things

The Father didn't spare His Son but gave Him for us all Rom 8:32

The Father and Jesus in turn will give us all things Rom 8:32

All things are yours I Cor 3:22

The one who conquers will inherit these things Rev 21:7

### **Summary**

We will live eternally as spirit beings with God the Father and Jesus Christ.

What will we do as children of God?

The entire creation is groaning and waiting for our revealing.

Current estimates are from 100 Billion to 1 Trillion Galaxies in the Universe.

Will God give each of us one or two or three, etc. galaxies to shape and mold?

Will we be able to create dinosaurs and the like on various planets?

The possibilities are unlimited!

A planet with a moon really made of cheese!

A planet with oceans, lakes, rivers, but no mosquitoes!

A sun that really smiles!

How about a chocolate covered planet? With chocolate rivers and waterfalls?

Chocolate trees growing cupcakes with cream filling, icing and squiggles?

It will be awesome – only limited by your imagination!

Regardless of what God has in store, it is not worth missing!